

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

"Bangladesh Is Not My Country"

The Plight of Rohingya Refugees from Myanmar



"Bangladesh Is Not My Country"

The Plight of Rohingya Refugees from Myanmar

Copyright © 2018 Human Rights Watch All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America ISBN: 978-1-6231-36420 Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: http://www.hrw.org.



AUGUST 2018

ISBN: 978-1-6231-36420

"Bangladesh is Not My Country" Stateless Rohingya Refugees Expelled from Myanmar

Марі
Summary1
Recommendations
To the Government of Bangladesh6
To the Government of Myanmar7
To Humanitarian Agencies
To the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)9
To Donor Governments10
To ASEAN Member States10
Methodology12
I. Background: A History of Hostility13
II. An Ad Hoc Response to a Dangerous Situation
Placement of the Mega Camp: Topography16
Population Density18
Climate
International Context
III. A Highly Traumatized Refugee Population24
IV. Refugees at Risk
Natural Disaster27
Physical Security
Water, Sanitation, and Hygiene (WASH)31
Food and Fuel
Health
Older Refugees and Refugees with Disabilities
V. Legal Protection: Respect for Refugee Rights41

Freedom of Movement43
VI. Repatriation: Obstacles to the Right of Return 47
VI. Where to Move the Refugees?
Bhasan Char52
Accessible and Relatively Safe Land in Ukhiya Subdistrict57
VII. Beyond the Present Emergency, Looking Forward
Education6c
Livelihoods63
Acknowledgments
Appendix
Bangladesh Ministry of Foreign Affairs Response to HRW Questions



Summary

In late August and September 2017, Bangladesh welcomed the sudden influx of several hundred thousand Rohingya refugees fleeing ethnic cleansing in Myanmar. This followed an earlier wave of violence in October 2016, which forced over 80,000 Rohingya to flee to Bangladesh. Bangladesh's respect for the principle of nonrefoulement is especially praiseworthy at a time when many other countries are building walls, pushing asylum seekers back at borders, and deporting people without adequately considering their protection claims. Currently, more than 900,000 Rohingya refugees are in the Cox's Bazar area in Bangladesh's southern tip. These consist of nearly 700,000 new arrivals on top of more than 200,000 Rohingya refugees already living in the area, having fled previous waves of persecution and repression in Myanmar. Bangladesh has continued to let in another 11,432 since the beginning of 2018 through the end of June 2018.

While the burdens of dealing with this mass influx have mostly fallen on Bangladesh, responsibility for the crisis lies with Myanmar. The Myanmar military's large-scale campaign of killings, rape, arson, and other abuses amounting to crimes against humanity caused the humanitarian crisis in Bangladesh. And Myanmar's failure to take any meaningful actions to address either recent atrocities against the Rohingya or the decades-long discrimination and repression against the population is at the root of delays in refugee repatriation. Bangladesh's handling of the refugee situation needs to be understood in the context of Myanmar's responsibility for the crisis.

The Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp near the town of Cox's Bazar, sometimes referred to as the "mega camp," is now the world's largest refugee camp. It was built quickly and haphazardly on a hilly jungle. "Our entire village came together and settled on this spot," said Amanat Shah, 19, who arrived on September 2, 2017. "At first this was a jungle, but we cleared it. Now there are no trees." His hut now sits on a densely packed, steep slope with almost no vegetation to keep the clay-sand mix under him from eroding or suddenly sliding away.

The imminent threat for Rohingya refugees is the likelihood that the Cox's Bazar area will be hit by a cyclone or comparable high winds and storm-surge flooding. Throughout the Human Rights Watch May 2018 visit, refugees were busily shoring up their huts,

1

construction crews were working to build safer locations to accommodate people, and first responders were conducting drills to mitigate disaster. Notwithstanding these efforts, the camps and their residents remain highly vulnerable to catastrophic weather events.

As of June 10, 2018, about 215,000 refugees in the Cox's Bazar area were at risk of landslides and flooding, with 42,000 at highest risk, but only 19,500 had been relocated from highest risk locations, as of July 4. Evacuation plans in the event of a cyclone or other serious weather event were stymied by the government's movement restrictions on the refugees and a lack of stable structures in which to evacuate people.

The mega camp is severely overcrowded. The average usable space per person is 10.7 square meters per person, whereas the recommended international standard for refugee camps is 45 square meters per person. Densely packed refugees are at heightened risk of communicable diseases, fires, community tensions, and domestic and sexual violence.

The Rohingyas' identity as Myanmar nationals motivates their preference for repatriation so long as they are granted citizenship, provided security, and recognized as Rohingya. Both this and their reluctance to criticize their hosts has also made them hesitant to make demands on Bangladesh to improve their current living conditions. "Bangladesh is not my country," said Kadir Ahmed, age 24. "I want to go back to our land. If the Myanmar government had not killed and tortured us, we would not have left."

For a variety of reasons, including avoiding having refugees be an issue in upcoming national elections in late 2018, the Bangladeshi central government does not want to acknowledge publicly that the Rohingya refugees will not be repatriating anytime soon— and their stay could be prolonged. The authorities have resisted any efforts by international humanitarian and development agencies or by the refugees themselves to create any structures, infrastructure, or policies that suggest permanency.

As a result, refugee children do not go to school, but rather to "temporary learning centers," where "facilitators," not "teachers," preside over the classrooms. The learning centers are inadequate, only providing about two hours of instruction a day. Most classes are geared toward the pre-primary and early grades of primary school, and there are basically no educational offerings for adolescents or adults. Only one-quarter of school-

aged children attend temporary learning centers, which means nearly 400,000 children and youth are not receiving a formal education.

Relocation elsewhere in Bangladesh to a location with fewer environmental risks and adequate standards of services is crucial for the health and well-being of the Rohingya refugees. However, this needs to be done with consultation and consent of the refugees to keep their displaced village communities intact and maintain contact with the broader Rohingya refugee community.

The Bangladesh navy and Chinese construction crews have prepared the as yet uninhabited island of Bhasan Char for the transfer of 100,000 refugees from the Cox's Bazar area, and Bangladesh has indicated that transfers to the island will begin in September. However, the flat, mangrove and grass island, formed only in the last 20 years by silt from Bangladesh's Meghna River, does not appear to be suitable for the accommodation of refugees. Experts predict that Bhasan Char could become completely submerged in the event of a strong cyclone during a high tide. In addition to Bhasan Char's environmental failings, housing refugees there would unnecessarily isolate them, and if they were not allowed to leave, it would essentially become an island detention center.

Bhasan Char does not appear to be a suitable relocation site for refugees for a host of reasons: 1) it is not sustainable for human habitation; 2) it could be seriously affected by rising sea levels and storm surges; 3) it likely would have very limited education and health services; 4) it would provide extremely limited opportunities for livelihoods or self-sufficiency; 5) it would unnecessarily isolate refugees; 6) the Bangladeshi government has made no commitment to allow refugees' freedom of movement in and from Bhasan Char; 7) it is far from the Myanmar border; and 8) the refugees have not consented to move there.

The Rohingya refugees who spoke to Human Rights Watch expressed gratitude to the people and government of Bangladesh. That goodwill could be squandered, however, if government security forces pressure refugees to go to Bhasan Char, putting their lives in danger.

Bhasan Char is not the only relocation option. There are six feasible relocation sites in Ukhiya subdistrict totaling more than 1,300 acres that could accommodate 263,000 people. These sites are situated in an eight kilometer stretch due west of the Kutupalong-Balukhali

3

Expansion Camp between the mega camp and the coast. As such, these sites are within the containment area the government has designated to limit free movement of refugees.

Another challenge facing Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh is the lack of recognized legal status, which puts them on precarious legal footing under domestic law. All the new arrivals are officially registered as "Forcibly Displaced Myanmar Nationals," a designation that denies their refugee status and any rights attached to that status. This makes them more vulnerable to denial of freedom of movement, access to public services, education, and livelihoods, as well as to arrest and exploitation. However, as a party to core international human rights treaties, Bangladesh is nevertheless obligated to ensure all persons within its jurisdiction, including refugees, retain access to fundamental rights.

The refugees interviewed privately by Human Rights Watch all expressed their preference to go back to Myanmar, but only when conditions allowed them to return voluntarily: citizenship, recognition of their Rohingya identity, justice for crimes committed against them, return of homes and property, and assurances of security, peace and respect for rights.

"Creating a conducive environment for return rests with Myanmar, not here," Bangladesh's Cox's Bazar-based refugee relief and repatriation commissioner, Abul Kalam, told Human Rights Watch. "We cannot force them back."

Although not a party to the 1951 Refugee Convention, Bangladesh has upheld its customary international law obligation to keep the border open to fleeing Rohingya refugees and acted to accommodate and meet the humanitarian needs of hundreds of thousands of desperate refugees fleeing crimes against humanity. More than nine months since the crisis began, it remains an emergency situation, one not likely to be resolved anytime soon.

Human Rights Watch calls on the government of Bangladesh to establish readily accessible, hard-structured cyclone shelters to enable evacuation of refugees in Kutupalong-Balukhali mega camp to safer areas. The authorities should relocate refugees from the mega camp to smaller, less densely packed camps on flat, accessible land in Ukhiya subdistrict. It should immediately terminate plans to relocate Rohingya refugees to Bhasan Char unless and until independent experts determine that it is suitable for the accommodation of refugees, and until the government ensures that refugees who consent to relocate there will be allowed freedom of movement on and off the island. Bangladesh should register the Rohingya who have fled Myanmar as refugees, ensure access to adequate health care and education, and enable greater freedom of movement to engage in livelihood activities outside the camp.

The Myanmar government bears responsibility for the Rohingya refugee crisis and resolving it will necessitate fundamental and durable changes in Myanmar. The government will need to ensure full respect for returnees' human rights, equal access to nationality, and security among communities in Rakhine State as a precondition for voluntary repatriation in safety and dignity.

In the meantime, donor governments and inter-governmental organizations should be genuinely and robustly involved, both in supporting Bangladesh to meet the humanitarian needs of all Rohingya refugees – particularly by funding the humanitarian appeal for the Rohingya humanitarian crisis – but also by applying concerted and persistent pressure on Myanmar to meet all conditions necessary for safe, dignified, and sustainable return of the Rohingya refugees.

Recommendations

To the Government of Bangladesh

- Provide Rohingya refugees with legal status and documentation that recognizes their status as refugees.
- Provide all children access to free and adequate education.
- Respect the rights of refugees to freedom of movement and to a livelihood.
- Take all feasible steps to ensure that humanitarian standards for Rohingya refugees, including population density for refugee camps, are consistent with those enumerated in the Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Humanitarian Response (SPHERE standards).
- Make available an additional 1,500 acres of flat, accessible land in Ukhiya subdistrict to decongest the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp.
- Relocate more than 200,000 refugees who are most at risk from landslides and flooding to smaller, less densely packed camps.
- Allow the construction of readily accessible, hard-structured cyclone shelters to enable evacuation of refugees in Kutupalong-Balukhali in the event of storm surges.
- Terminate plans to relocate Rohingya refugees to Bhasan Char unless and until independent experts determine that it is suitable for the accommodation of refugees, and until the government ensures that refugees who consent to relocate there will be allowed freedom of movement on and off the island.
- Encourage and facilitate democratic governance structures within the camps that promote refugee consultation on services, relocation, repatriation, relief, and development and that give voice to women, people with disabilities, and other marginalized groups.
- Engage refugees in environmental conservation, climate-mitigation activities, and infrastructure development that will benefit both the refugees and local host communities.
- Ensure access to basic services for persons with disabilities, including equal access to food and non-food distributions, adequate medical care, including mental health care, counseling and psychosocial support; help children with disabilities access education.

- Ensure persons with disabilities, including those with newly acquired disabilities due to the attacks in their home country, are explicitly identified as a high-risk population.
- Continue to facilitate the work of international humanitarian and development organizations by avoiding onerous visa restrictions, project approvals, and other bureaucratic barriers.
- Give UNHCR lead responsibility for coordinating the humanitarian response to the Rohingya crisis in Bangladesh.
- Ratify the 1951 Refugee Convention, its 1967 Protocol, and the 1954 and 1961 Statelessness Conventions and enact legislation to implement them.
- To allow outside scrutiny and generate trust among the refugee population, publish the memoranda of understanding (MOU) concerning data sharing and repatriation of Rohingya refugees signed with the government of Bangladesh and UNHCR.

To the Government of Myanmar

- Respect the right of return for Rohingya refugees who have been arbitrarily or unlawfully deprived of their former homes, lands, properties or places of habitual residence; they have the right to return to their place of residence or of choice and to the return of their property. Those unable or unwilling to return to their homes have the right to choose compensation from the government for the loss of all their homes and properties. Refugees who have been arbitrarily or unlawfully deprived of their liberty, livelihoods, citizenship, family life, and identity also have the right to restitution.
- Ensure that refugees freely seeking to return are verified in a fair and timely manner, and facilitate their return in a fair, safe, and orderly manner in cooperation with the UN High Commissioner for Refugees and other relevant parties.
- Ensure full respect for returnees' human rights, equal access to nationality, and security among communities in Rakhine State as a precondition for voluntary repatriation in safety and dignity.
- Allow unfettered access in Rakhine State for UNHCR and other humanitarian agencies, the media, diplomats, and rights observers, including to monitor the security of any returnees.
- Close all internally displaced persons (IDPs) camps in Rakhine State in an orderly manner and, in cooperation with international partners, provide transitional security to enable voluntary returns in safety and dignity to places of origin or

alternative locations chosen by the IDPs, while ensuring that returnees have access to services and livelihoods.

- As recommended by the Advisory Commission on Rakhine State, ensure freedom of movement for all people in Rakhine State irrespective of religion, ethnicity, or citizenship status, and that all communities have equal access to education, health, livelihood opportunities, and basic services.
- Rescind the 1982 Citizenship Law or amend it in line with international standards: ensure the law is not inherently discriminatory, eliminate distinctions between different types of citizens, and use objective criteria to determine citizenship, such as descent, through which citizenship is passed through one parent who is a citizen or permanent resident.
- In accordance with the Convention on the Rights of the Child, revise the Citizenship Law to ensure that Rohingya children have the right to acquire a nationality where otherwise they would be stateless because they have no relevant links to another state. Until the Citizenship Law is rescinded or amended, interpret it, to the extent possible, in accordance with international obligations and standards on nondiscrimination.
- To allow outside scrutiny and generate trust among the refugee population, publish the memorandum of understanding (MOU) concerning the repatriation of Rohingya refugees signed by UNHCR together with UNDP and the government of Myanmar.

To Humanitarian Agencies

- Refer to the Rohingya in Bangladesh as "refugees" to ensure they receive full refugee protections.
- Ensure that humanitarian standards for Rohingya refugees are consistent with those enumerated in the SPHERE standards.
- Urge the Bangladeshi government to give UNHCR lead responsibility for coordinating the humanitarian response to the Rohingya crisis in Bangladesh.
- Incorporate protection measures, targeted services, and staff training into all humanitarian assistance projects to meet the particular needs of refugees at risk, such as unaccompanied children, families traveling with young children, victims of human trafficking, people who have suffered or are at risk of gender-based violence (forced marriage, domestic abuse, etc.), women traveling on their own and female heads of household, pregnant and lactating mothers, lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) people, older people, and persons with disabilities.

- Install lighting throughout camps, and especially in the areas of latrines and wash blocks, to mitigate sexual and gender-based violence and other harassment and criminality at night.
- Ensure toilet and bathing facilities in camps are accessible for people with disabilities and adapted so they can use them while ensuring privacy and dignity.
- Ensure alternative means of distribution and delivery of food for people with disabilities and other groups such as older people.
- Advocate and work to establish and implement psycho-social support programs for refugees with mental health needs.

To the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)

- Implement the above recommendations to humanitarian agencies generally.
- To allow outside scrutiny and generate trust among the refugee population, publish the two memoranda of understanding (MOU) concerning data sharing and repatriation of Rohingya refugees signed with the government of Bangladesh, and the MOU on repatriation that UNHCR and UNDP signed with Myanmar.
- If repatriation operations commence, provide refugees with complete, objective, up-to-date and accurate information about conditions in prospective areas of return, including security conditions, and availability of assistance and protection to reintegrate in Myanmar. Do not promote or facilitate any "voluntary repatriation" operation that does not give refugees a genuine choice between staying or returning.
- Together with government authorities and other humanitarian agencies, including the International Organization for Migration, work to replace the *majhi* system of block leaders in the camp with democratic governance structures to ensure proper consultation and representation of refugee wishes and complaints, as well as to reduce corruption and entrenched power structures that marginalize women and other groups.

To Donor Governments

- Promptly provide assistance to help meet the needs of the Rohingya refugee population as outlined in the Joint Response Plan (JRP).
- Call on the Bangladeshi government to give UNHCR lead responsibility for coordinating the humanitarian response to the Rohingya crisis in Bangladesh.
- Work with the Bangladeshi government, UN agencies, and NGOs to ensure that humanitarian standards for Rohingya refugees are consistent with those enumerated in the SPHERE standards.
- Oppose the relocation of Rohingya refugees to Bhasan Char and do not fund projects to develop the island as a refugee relocation site.
- Promote the right of return for Rohingya refugees, but simultaneously insist on respect for the principle of nonrefoulement and that any repatriation of Rohingya refugees is based on fully informed consent, in accordance with international standards, and monitored and facilitated by UNHCR.
- While recognizing the limits of third country resettlement, offer to resettle refugees from Bangladesh who are at specific risk or have relatives living in third countries who petition for family reunification.
- Pressure the government of Myanmar to meet all conditions listed in the recommendations above that are necessary for voluntary, safe, dignified, and sustainable return of Rohingya refugees.
- Urge the Security Council to refer the situation in Myanmar to the International Criminal Court.
- Ensure implementing partners include people with disabilities in their humanitarian programming.
- When providing new funding for infrastructure, stress that the infrastructure should be accessible for persons with disabilities and not create additional barriers to the participation of persons with disabilities in their communities.

To ASEAN Member States

- Acknowledge and respond to the Rohingya refugee situation as a regional problem that requires a comprehensive plan of action that provides support to Bangladesh and effective protection for Rohingya refugees through regional and extra-regional responsibility sharing.
- Press Myanmar to meet all conditions necessary for voluntary, safe, dignified, and sustainable return of Rohingya refugees, including ending the systematic

persecution of the Rohingya population and holding accountable those responsible for grave crimes.

- Consider a regional refugee resettlement plan, particularly focused on family reunification, for refugees with family members living in other countries in the region.
- If a resurgence of Rohingya boat departures becomes evident, Indonesia, Malaysia, and Thailand should not resume maritime pushbacks, as they have in the past, but rather muster search-and-rescue operations at sea, bring the boats ashore to the nearest safe port, provide humanitarian aid, and give full access to procedures for international protection in close coordination with UNHCR.

Methodology

In May 2018, Human Rights Watch interviewed 31 Rohingya refugees in the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp and the Leda Makeshift Settlement in Bangladesh who had mostly fled Myanmar since late 2017. We interviewed 18 male and 13 female refugees; two children (ages 10 and 16), 12 in the age range 19-29; five in their 30s; five in their 40s; four in their 50s; two in their 60s; and one in his 70s.

Unless stated otherwise, Human Rights Watch conducted interviews in the privacy of refugees' own huts—either completely alone or with close family members present—with assurances of confidentiality. Human Rights Watch chose which refugees to interview based on the location of the hut and seeking a demographic balance among refugee subjects. Human Rights Watch told interview subjects that they would receive no payment, service, or other personal benefit for the interviews. All were told that they could decline to answer questions or could end the interview at any time.

The interviews were conducted in English by a Human Rights Watch researcher using two interpreters who translated from Rohingya to Bangla and Bangla to English. The interpreters pledged to respect confidentiality, but the fact that one interpreter was himself a refugee and the other a Bangladeshi national could have affected their candor. Refugees may also have been inhibited from speaking freely because of their lack of legal status in Bangladesh. Finally, because of the context and the fact that the interviewer and interpreters were all men, this study did not include research into sexual and genderbased violence against women and girls, sex trafficking, and pregnancy/termination of pregnancy following rape.

Additional interviews and conversations were held with groups of refugees, with nongovernmental and UN humanitarian agencies, and diplomats of donor countries. We also interviewed the Refugee Relief and Repatriation Commissioner in Cox's Bazar. To protect confidentiality, pseudonyms are used for all Rohingya refugee interview subjects, unless otherwise stated.

I. Background: A History of Hostility

Bangladesh promptly accepted the sudden and massive influx of Rohingya refugees from Myanmar that swelled in late August and September 2017. Bangladesh also received more than 80,000 Rohingya refugees from violence in Myanmar less than a year before. The number of Rohingya refugees currently in Bangladesh is more than 900,000 when added to the more than 200,000 Rohingya refugees already living in the Cox's Bazar area from waves of persecution and violence prior to August 2017.¹

Bangladesh's openness toward Rohingya fleeing ethnic cleansing in Myanmar contrasts with a history of neglect and rejection. In the past, successive Bangladeshi governments have not respected the fundamental rights of Rohingya refugees. In the 1970s, and again in the 1990s, the government carried out forced returns of Rohingya refugees who fled Myanmar. In 1978, thousands of Rohingya refugees starved to death after Bangladeshi authorities reduced rations in camps to force refugees back.² In the 1990s, Bangladesh compelled Rohingya to "volunteer" to return and carried out several rounds of mass deportations, which stand among the darkest chapters in the history of the UN's refugee agency, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR).³

Since the early 1990s, the Bangladeshi government refused to register at least 200,000 Rohingya refugees living mostly in the Ukhiya and Teknaf subdistricts of Cox's Bazar district. It barred humanitarian agencies from assisting all but about 10 percent of the Rohingya refugees who were housed in the two official camps dating from the early 1990s. For many years, massive numbers of unregistered Rohingya refugees lived on the margins

¹As of April 25, 2018, there were about 905,000 Rohingya refugees, of whom 623,000 resided in the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp, 162,000 in other camps and settlements, and 120,000 in host communities. Inter Sector Coordination Group (ISCG), "Situation Report: Rohingya Refugee Crisis," May 10, 2018,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20180510_-_iscg_-_sitrep_final.pdf (accessed July 23, 2018). The refugee area is commonly called Cox's Bazar, which is the name of the district, but since the refugees are prohibited from entering Cox's Bazar town, the camps are more accurately described as being within the Ukhiya and Teknaf subdistricts to the south of Cox's Bazar town.

² Alan C. Lindquist, "Report on the 1978-79 Bangladesh Refugee Relief Operation," June 1979, http://www.ibiblio.org/obl/docs/LINDQUIST_REPORT.htm (accessed June 5, 2018).

³ Human Rights Watch, *Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh: The Search for a Lasting Solution*, August 1, 1997, https://www.hrw.org/report/1997/08/01/rohingya-refugees-bangladesh/search-lasting-solution; Asia Watch, *Bangladesh: Abuse of Burnese Refugees from Arakan*, vol. 5, no. 17, October 1993,

https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/BANGLADE930.pdf.

in Bangladesh without rights to secondary education, livelihoods, marriage, and freedom of movement, in what one UNHCR study said "mirrored" restrictions they lived under in Myanmar.⁴

The Bangladeshi government's negative attitude towards Rohingya asylum seekers and refugees continued after an outburst of violence against the Rohingya in Rakhine State in 2012 led to large numbers of Rohingya attempting to enter Bangladesh.⁵ The Bangladeshi government refused to allow the fleeing Rohingya to enter the country, and pushed them back to Myanmar.⁶ Moreover, in an attempt to discourage more Rohingya from entering, the government ordered NGOs to stop providing services to Rohingya already in Bangladesh and blocked the resettlement of Rohingya to third countries.⁷

The decades-long involvement of UNHCR in Bangladesh has substantially impacted the work of international humanitarian agencies in the current crisis. For years, the Bangladeshi government had insisted that UNHCR's mandate only covered the 29,000 to 34,000 registered "refugees" living in the two official refugee camps of Kutupalong and Nayapara, and that it had no right of access to the more than 200,000 displaced Rohingya "migrants" living in the same Cox's Bazar area, many in makeshift camps alongside the official camps.⁸ The government instead tasked the International Organization for Migration (IOM), which lacks a protection mandate, as the lead agency for providing humanitarian services for "undocumented Myanmar nationals."⁹

The Myanmar military's ethnic cleansing campaign that began in late August 2017 makes for a clear-cut prima facie case for the Rohingya to receive refugee status based on a

⁴ UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), "States of Denial: A Review of UNHCR's Response to the Protracted Situation of Stateless Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh," December 2011, http://www.unhcr.org/4ee754c19.pdf (accessed June 5, 2018), p. 2.

⁵ "Rakhine Violence Sparks Concern," *IRIN*, June 12, 2012, http://www.irinnews.org/Report/95631/MYANMAR-Rakhine-violence-sparks-concern (accessed July 10, 2018).

⁶ Shaikh Azizur Rahman, "Bangladesh Keeps Door Firmly Shut on Rohingya," *Deutsche-Welle*, July 17, 2012, https://p.dw.com/p/15Z8v (accessed July 10, 2018).

⁷ "Reactions to Rohingya Service Ban," *IRIN*, August 3, 2012, https://reliefweb.int/report/bangladesh/reactions-rohingyaservice-ban (accessed July 10, 2018); Syed Zain Al-Mahmood, "Burma's Rohingya Refugees Find Little Respite in Bangladesh," *The Guardian*, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2012/jun/29/burma-rohingya-refugeesbangladesh (accessed July 10, 2018).

⁸ UNHCR, "States of Denial."

⁹ IOM, "Humanitarian Response to Undocumented Myanmar Nationals in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh Situation Report No. 5, February 28, 2017, https://www.iom.int/sites/default/files/situation_reports/file/IOM-Bangladesh-Sitrep-Jan-Feb-2017.pdf (accessed June 8, 2018).



A Rohingya boy looks down on the place where his hut washed away the day before in the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh, May 2018. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch

commonly shared well-founded fear of being persecuted on account of nationality, religion, and similar grounds. Under such circumstances, UNHCR is the only international organization mandated to protect and assist refugees. Yet, at the height of the influx in August and September, Bangladesh delayed delegating this responsibility to UNHCR, preferring to retain IOM as the lead agency, and continuing to treat all but the old, official refugee caseload as "forcibly displaced Myanmar nationals" rather than refugees. ¹⁰

¹⁰ Ben Parker, "Bangladesh Resists Greater UNHCR Role in Rohingya Crisis," *IRIN*, October 23, 2017, https://www.irinnews.org/news/2017/10/23/bangladesh-resists-greater-unhcr-role-rohingya-crisis (accessed June 8, 2018).

II. An Ad Hoc Response to a Dangerous Situation

UNHCR, the most qualified and experienced UN agency to handle a refugee crisis of this magnitude, has been prevented from providing a coordinated response to the crisis that began in late 2017. This has led to serious repercussions. Although Bangladesh ceded a lead role to UNHCR in the protection sphere, other sectors that in the UN "cluster approach" usually place UNHCR in the lead, such as shelter and camp management, went to IOM, Caritas or the Danish Refugee Council.

More problematically, the authorities divided the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp operationally between UNHCR and IOM, giving UNHCR responsibility for the northern half and IOM the southern half. "IOM and UNHCR have pursued different approaches in their respective camps, leading both to inconsistency and delays in service delivery," reads a May 2018 Refugees International report. "In practice, there is little clarity in the lines of reporting or ultimate accountability for what happens in the field...The result is a lack of consistency and adherence to quality standards across sectors."¹¹ Because the government did not want to vest UNHCR with leadership of the humanitarian response, the UN response was to set up a Strategic Executive Group comprised of the heads of various agencies in Dhaka, Bangladesh's capital, to coordinate the response at the national level with an Inter Sector Coordination Group (ISCG) headed by a senior coordinator in Cox's Bazar. Despite laudable efforts from the various humanitarian actors, the lines of responsibility and accountability remain unresolved.

Placement of the Mega Camp: Topography

As the refugee crisis quickly unfolded, the Bangladesh government made available 4,800 acres of hilly, undeveloped forest land adjoining the relatively small, 1990s-era official Kutupalong Refugee Camp; the expansion site together with the original camp would soon become the world's largest refugee camp, hosting more than 600,000 refugees.

The Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp sprung up with little regard to deforestation and its consequences. Much of the hilly site was jungle prior to its sudden habitation

¹¹ Refugees International, "Unnatural Disaster: Aid Restrictions Endangering Rohingya Ahead of Monsoons in Bangladesh," May 2018, https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/rohingyalivesatrisk (accessed June 8, 2018), p. 15.



A landslide in the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh on May 18, 2018 washed away a shelter housing 17 Rohingya refugees, all of whom were unharmed. The next day, shown here, refugees were working to put up a new hut on the same spot. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch

starting in late August 2017. "Our entire village came together and settled on this spot," said Amanat Shah, 19, who arrived on September 2. "At first this was a jungle, but we cleared it. Now there are no trees." His hut now sits on a densely packed steep slope with almost no vegetation to keep the clay-sand mix under him from eroding or suddenly sliding away, particularly during monsoon rains.

Population Density



Population Density by Sub-Camps in Kutupalong Expansion Site

At the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp, many refugees are crammed into very little space. The UN Joint Response Plan (JRP) for March-December 2018 flatly declares: "Congestion is the core humanitarian and protection challenge."¹² Besides the aggravating circumstances of topography and climate, refugees living in close proximity are at heightened risk of communicable diseases, fires, community tensions, and domestic and sexual violence.

¹² UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (UNOCHA), "Joint Response Plan for Rohingya Humanitarian Crisis," February 9, 2018,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/JRP%20for%20Rohingya%20Humanitarian%20Crisis%20-%20FOR %20DISTRIBUTION.PDF (accessed July 10, 2018), p. 13.

					Average
Camp	Total	Total	Useable	% useable	usable area
	Families	Individuals	area (sqm)	area	per person
					(sqm)
Camp 6	5,754	24,712	15,549.13	4%	0.63
Camp 7	9,236	38,905	187,746.25	26%	4.83
Camp 18	6,807	27,832	215,867.55	29%	7.76
Camp 17	3,157	13,400	105,265.74	12%	7.86
Camp 8W	7,534	32,761	261,919.44	34%	7.99
Camp 10	8,003	34,429	275,403.52	56%	8.00
Camp 2E	6,823	28,450	231,810.44	60%	8.15
Camp 11	7,482	32,947	291,155.08	62%	8.84
Camp 3	9,098	39,165	370,579.30	81%	9.46
Camp 9	8,642	36,650	364,589.86	56%	9.95
Camp 2W	5,646	24,800	251,214.12	63%	10.13
Camp 1W	9,379	40,654	453,408.96	85%	11.15
Camp 4	7,452	30,313	358,275.42	32%	11.82
Camp 5	6,199	25,794	312,596.39	51%	12.12
Camp 8E	7,695	33,333	433,694.96	45%	13.01
Camp 13	9,586	40,911	566,311.36	76%	13.84
Camp 1E	9,166	39,815	608,228.12	96%	15.28
Camp 19	4,383	19,099	340,459.65	48%	17.83
Kutupalong RC*	3,778	18,877	340,824.72	89%	18.06
Camp 12	4,895	22,064	487,402.76	77%	22.09

International guidelines recommend the average camp area should be 45 square meters per person, or minimally 30 square meters per person, excluding kitchen and garden space.

The chart above, based on drone imagery and field mapping conducted by UNHCR's Site Planning unit, calculates population density based on usable land areas within the camps; non-usable areas are those prone to flooding and landslides.¹³ As the chart shows, one of

¹³ UNHCR, "Bangladesh Refugee Emergency Population Factsheet" May 15, 2018,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/unhcrbangladesh_populationfactsheet_15may2018.pdf (accessed July 1, 2018).

the camps (Camp 6) has as little as 0.63 square meter per person. Excluding Camp 20, which at the time of this chart had just expanded but not yet been populated with refugees being relocated from landslide-prone areas,¹⁴ the average usable space per person in the rest of the original Kutupalong Camp and the expansion camps is 10.7 square meters per person. The SPHERE Handbook's recommended minimum surface area is 45 square meters per person when planning a refugee camp (including kitchen and vegetable gardening space).¹⁵ The actual surface area per person (excluding garden space) should not be less than 30 square meters per person.

The ISCG's July 5 situation report notes that "the overarching challenge for the shelter response remains the lack of suitable land to decongest the camps and construct shelters which meet the SPHERE minimum standards, are capable of withstanding the climatic weather conditions and are adequate for meeting the protection needs of women and children."¹⁶ The US\$136.6 million requirement for shelter and non-food items was only 14 percent funded at the time of the report, and the ISCG noted that "efforts to upgrade shelters continue to be hampered by delays in funding, project approvals for NGOs, and supply chain of shelter materials."¹⁷

Climate

Bangladesh is hit by about 40 percent of the world's total storm surges.¹⁸ On average for the past 140 years, a cyclone has made landfall in Bangladesh about once a year, usually hitting

¹⁶ ISCG, "Situation Report: Rohingya Refugee Crisis," July 5, 2018,

¹⁴ "Over 1,600 households at risk of landslides and flooding will be relocated in Camp 20 extension in the coming weeks." IOM, "Bangladesh: Rohingya Humanitarian Crisis Response - External Update," June 7, 2018,

https://reliefweb.int/report/bangladesh/iom-bangladesh-rohingya-humanitarian-crisis-response-external-update-1-7-june-2018 (accessed June 8, 2018); As of mid-June 2018, relocations to Camp 20 had started. ISCG, "Cox's Bazar: New Camp Boundary with Local Area Name as of April 25, 2018," May 23, 2018,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20180523_local_camp_name.v1.pdf (accessed June 8, 2018). ¹⁵ The SPHERE Handbook sets out minimum standards by which humanitarian organizations are advised to respond to disasters and other emergencies. Created and promoted by a broad range of humanitarian organizations, the SPHERE standards are voluntary and therefore non-binding. However, the SPHERE Handbook is seen as an authoritative source for best practice standards in circumstances where humanitarian relief is required. Sphere Project, "Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Humanitarian Response," http://www.spherehandbook.org/ (accessed July 1, 2018).

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/iscg_situationreport_5july2018.pdf (accessed July 10, 2018). ¹⁷ Ibid.

¹⁸ Susmita Dasgupta et al., "Vulnerability of Bangladesh to Cyclones in a Changing Climate: Potential Damages and Adaptation Cost," *World Bank Open Knowledge Repository*, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/3767 (accessed May 31, 2018), p. 5.

in April-May during the early rainy season, or in October-November during the late rainy season.¹⁹ In 1991, Cyclone Gorky killed 139,000 people in Cox's Bazar and Chittagong.²⁰

Since that time, Bangladesh has taken preparedness measures, such as positioning of hard shelters and well-executed evacuation plans, and mortality rates have dropped dramatically. But the measures that Bangladesh has taken to protect its own citizens have not been extended to the primarily Rohingya refugee population in Cox's Bazar. The most recent cyclone to hit Cox's Bazar, Cyclone Mora in May 2017, damaged an estimated 70 percent of refugee huts and 80 percent of latrines in unofficial camps and makeshift settlements, and severely damaged 20 percent of huts in the official Kutupalong camp.²¹ When Cyclone Mora struck, camp conditions were poor, but did not approach the congestion and topographical challenges now present in the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp.

Fear of heavy rains and wind is universal in the camps. Tasmin, a mother of nine children, expressed her fears, saying she was unaware of a cyclone shelter to which her family could be evacuated or any plan for moving them to a safe location: "I am afraid about heavy rains. I don't think this hut will withstand them. There is no plan to relocate us. There is no evacuation plan if a cyclone comes because there is no shelter to take us to."²²

Other refugees said they were aware of emergency evacuation plans, but they could not provide details about what they were supposed to do in the event of an emergency. "There is an evacuation plan," said Noor Hakim, 46, a mother of nine. "They say when they raise a red flag we should go to another safe area, but I don't know where that place is."²³

¹⁹ IOM, "Bangladesh — NPM ACAPS Analysis Hub Report — Rohingya Crisis Cyclones Background Report," March 27, 2018, https://displacement.iom.int/reports/bangladesh-%E2%80%94-npm-acaps-analysis-hub-report-%E2%80%94-rohingyacrisis-cyclones-background-report (accessed May 31, 2018).

²⁰ Dibarah Mahboob, "As Cyclones Loom, Bangladesh Leads Push to Protect Rohingya Refugees," UNHCR press release, May 25, 2018, http://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2018/5/5b07f43c4/cyclones-loom-bangladesh-leads-push-protect-rohingya-refugees.html (accessed July 10, 2018).

²¹ IOM, "Bangladesh — NPM ACAPS Analysis Hub Report — Rohingya Crisis Cyclones Background Report."

²² Human Rights Watch interview with Tasmin (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 2W, May 25, 2018.

²³ Human Rights Watch interview with Noor Hakim (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 2W, May 15, 2018.

International Context

There are generally considered to be three durable solutions to any refugee situation: repatriation, local integration, or third-country resettlement. None of them appears to be feasible, even as a partial solution, for the Rohingya refugee crisis for the time being. Repatriation cannot happen until the Myanmar government undertakes fundamental, demonstrable and lasting reforms relating to the status and protection of the Rohingya, among other issues. Bangladesh rejects integrating the refugees, and its history with respect to registered and unregistered Rohingya refugees who have been living in protracted, abysmal conditions for decades is testament to that. Finally, third-country resettlement has only directly benefitted a small fraction of the world's refugees. In the current political climate, opportunities for refugee resettlement are shrinking, particularly for Muslim refugees,²⁴ and the choice of which refugees to resettle is increasingly driven by migration management priorities, for example, as part of the migration deal between the European Union and Turkey.²⁵

There is also a regional migration dimension to the Rohingya situation. Although few of the Rohingya refugees have taken to boats since 2017, for many years previously, Rohingya displacement has had a broader regional dimension. UNHCR estimates that between 2012 and 2015, about 112,500 Rohingya migrants and asylum seekers embarked on boats in the Bay of Bengal and Andaman Sea.²⁶ Most of those who survived the journey, often in unseaworthy boats, disembarked in Malaysia, but others landed or ended up in Thailand, Indonesia, and even among the asylum seekers and refugees held on Australia's offshore sites on Papua New Guinea's Manus Island and Nauru.²⁷ The maritime dimension has not

²⁴ Bill Frelick and Brian Root (Human Rights Watch), "Trump's Brutal Refugee Program Reflects Prejudice Instead of Compassion," commentary, *Los Angeles Times*, June 7, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/06/07/trumps-brutal-refugee-program-reflects-prejudice-instead-compassion.

²⁵ Although it has not worked as planned, under the EU-Turkey deal, the EU was to return to Turkey all Syrian asylum seekers who reached the Greek islands by boat after March 20, 2016. In return, the EU would resettle the same number of Syrian refugees from Turkey.

²⁶ Vivian Tan, "Over 168,000 Rohingya likely fled Myanmar since 2012," UNHCR press release, May 3, 2017, http://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/latest/2017/5/590990ff4/168000-rohingya-likely-fled-myanmar-since-2012-unhcrreport.html (accessed June 5, 2018).

²⁷ Ibid; UNHCR, "Transcript: UNHCR's Top Asia Official Briefs Press on Australian Offshore Processing on Nauru, and UNHCR Talks with Bangladesh and Myanmar," April 4, 2018, http://www.unhcr.org/en-

us/news/press/2018/4/5ac60a074/transcript-unhcrs-top-asia-official-briefs-press-australian-offshore-processing.html (accessed June 25, 2018); See also, Nazish Dholakia, "He Escaped Burma, But Not Australia's Abusive Refugee Policy," Human Rights Watch news release, October 25, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/10/25/he-escaped-burma-not-australias-abusive-refugee-policy.

only expanded the scope of this refugee situation regionally, but has also triggered concerns about human trafficking, which remains a cause of fear and anxiety to many of the refugees living in the camps.²⁸

Donor countries have neither provided significant resettlement nor fully funded the humanitarian appeals for Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh. As of this writing, the US\$950.8 million appeal to meet humanitarian needs through the end of 2018 was only 26 percent funded, a shortfall of \$701 million.²⁹ In interviews with Human Rights Watch, humanitarian workers in Cox's Bazar and Dhaka lamented not only the steep falloff in donor response from the highly publicized emergency in 2017 when the appeal was 77-percent funded, but also the slowness of the 2018 response. "The main donors are holding back their funding," a well-placed humanitarian official in Cox's Bazar said. "They prefer to respond after a disaster has struck rather than funding to prevent a disaster from happening. Their thinking seems to be, 'Why donate now when everything we put in will just get washed away.""³⁰

There is also the political dimension to the crisis. When the UN Security Council delegation visited the region in April 2018, including the mega camp in Cox's Bazar, Bangladeshi Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina told the delegates she had called on the countries bordering Myanmar—China, India, Thailand, and Laos—to work together to pressure Myanmar and resolve the refugee issue.³¹ The lack of any meaningful Security Council action following the delegation's visit suggests the hopes that many Rohingya refugees are pinning on the international community to make their return possible are misplaced.

 ²⁸ Bruno Stagno Ugarte (Human Rights Watch), "The Other Refugee Crisis: The Plight of Bangladesh's Migrants," commentary, *Foreign Affairs*, October 21, 2015, https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/10/21/other-refugee-crisis.
 ²⁹ UNOCHA, "Appeal Snapshot for 2018, Bangladesh: Rohingya Refugee Crisis Joint Response Plan 2018," https://fts.unocha.org/appeals/656/summary (accessed July 10, 2018).

³⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with anonymous humanitarian agency official, Cox's Bazar, May 21, 2018.

³¹ "Bangladesh wants India, other countries to play a big role in solving Rohingya crisis," *The Statesman*, April 30, 2018, https://www.thestatesman.com/india/bangladesh-wants-india-countries-play-big-role-solving-rohingya-crisis-1502629462.html (accessed June 8, 2018).

III. A Highly Traumatized Refugee Population

In general, the Rohingya refugees who arrived in Bangladesh after August 25, 2017 have experienced high levels of trauma. Following the coordinated attacks on security force outposts in northern Rakhine State by the Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army (ARSA), Myanmar military and other security forces, assisted by ethnic Rakhine militias, launched large-scale operations against the Rohingya population. Refugees interviewed by Human Rights Watch have consistently said they fled direct attacks on their villages. Human Rights Watch, the UN, other NGOs, and the media have documented numerous attacks on Rohingya villages involving massacres, killing, rape and other sexual violence, and mass arson.³² Some Rohingya who fled were killed or maimed by landmines laid by soldiers on paths near the Bangladesh-Myanmar border.³³ Satellite imagery showed that more than 362 primarily Rohingya villages were either substantially or completely destroyed.³⁴ Many of those interviewed by Human Rights Watch said they had experienced security forces shooting on their village and witnessed killings and injuries; some were themselves wounded. Such traumatic experiences were still raw for many of the refugees in the interviews we conducted for this report.

Jamal, 28, from a village in Maungdaw Township, hid in a grove of mango trees when uniformed soldiers entered his village. At the time, his 21-year-old sister, Zuhara (her real name), was in labor, delivering a baby with the help of two midwives, Hasena (real name), 50, and Nawmena (real name), 22. From 300 feet away, Jamal said that he saw five or six soldiers drag his sister and the other two women out of the compound and slit their

³² Human Rights Watch, *Massacre by the River: Burmese Army Crimes against Humanity in Tula Toli*, December 19, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/12/19/massacre-river/burmese-army-crimes-against-humanity-tula-toli; Human Rights Watch, *All My Body Was Pain: Sexual Violence against Rohingya Women and Girls in Burma*, November 16, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/11/16/all-my-body-was-pain/sexual-violence-against-rohingya-women-and-girls-burma; UN Commission on Human Rights, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar, Yanghee Lee, A/HRC/37/70, March 9, 2018, https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/report-special-rapporteur-situation-human-rights-myanmar-ahrc3770-advance-unedited. Amnesty International, "We Will Destroy Everything: Military Responsibility for Crimes Against Humanity in Rakhine State, Myanmar" June 27, 2018,

https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/ASA1686302018ENGLISH.PDF (accessed July 6, 2018).

³³ Human Rights Watch, *Massacre by the River: Burmese Army Crimes against Humanity in Tula Toli*.

³⁴ "Burma: Scores of Rohingya Villages Bulldozed," Human Rights Watch news release, February 23, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/02/23/burma-scores-rohingya-villages-bulldozed.

throats, killing the newborn as well: "I heard the screaming and watched them being slaughtered."³⁵

Yakub, 30, described killings from an army attack on his village in Rathedaung Township, in mid-September, providing Human Rights Watch with the names of four people he witnessed being killed as well as the names of two soldiers from a nearby base who carried out the killings. Because his village was surrounded by predominantly ethnic-Rakhine-populated villages, Yakub and other survivors did not leave the village immediately after the attack:

After that attack, I stayed one month and two days in my house. The army knew I was there. They said, "No problem, stay there." But during that whole time, they were taking women from our village and bringing them to the base. They would keep the women there for four or five days and then return them, raped. My wife was pregnant at the time. The soldiers beat her and the baby was lost.³⁶

Female-headed households are common in the refugee camps because of the deaths and disappearances of many men. Human Rights Watch visited 27-year-old Daula, living with her mother and seven children in a hut in Thainghali, Camp 17. She tearfully recounted the day, August 27, 2017, she fled her village in Rathedaung Township, "I watched from 15 to 20 feet away my husband being killed," she said. "The army shot him and took away my father and sister. They are still missing. We don't know their fate."³⁷

Firuzaa, 20, remembers fleeing her village in Maungdaw Township. Her husband was carrying her one-year-old daughter, Yasmin, in his arms. One bullet struck his shoulder. Several hit Yasmin, killing her.³⁸

³⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Jamal (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 2W, block D5, May 15, 2018.

³⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Yakub (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 17, May 16, 2018.
³⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Daula (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 21, May 17, 2018. She provided Human Rights Watch identifying details on the dead and missing.

³⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Firuzaa (pseudonym), Leda Makeshift Settlement, May 21, 2018.

IV. Refugees at Risk

Living conditions in the overcrowded, muddy mega camp are difficult, at best. However, many of the refugees that Human Rights Watch interviewed were reluctant to express any criticism of Bangladesh, their hosts, or suggest that conditions were better in Myanmar. Even refugees perched precariously on steep, sandy slopes with rain pouring down during the interviews, would say, "I feel safe," when first asked. Their current views about their security need to be considered in the context of the situation from which they fled in Myanmar.

This tension at times revealed itself in interviews. Amir Hussein, 24, described how his 11year-old daughter was shot multiple times as they escaped Myanmar, and Bangladeshi border guards rushed her to a hospital. His 23-year-old wife, Sameera, was silent as he told the harrowing story. When asked about life in the camp, Amir Hussein said, "I am satisfied with camp conditions."³⁹

At that point, Sameera could remain silent no longer:

There is no safe drinking water here. The toilets are terrible. I want to leave this place because it is not safe. I feel fear at night. I hear gunshots some nights. I am afraid there will be landslides here because we live on a steep slope. When it rains the water comes inside our hut, so we keep making barricades to keep the hut from being flooded, but it is only being held up by sandbags. I fear elephants. I saw them here. One elephant came to this area and killed a person. If any group offers to relocate us to a good, safe site, I would like to move.⁴⁰

But even Sameera ended on a positive note: "Everything else is fine."

³⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Amir Hussein (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, block C-12, May 17, 2018.

⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Sameera (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, block C-12, May 17, 2018.

Natural Disaster

The looming threat over Rohingya refugees is the likelihood that the Cox's Bazar region will be hit by a cyclone or comparable high winds and storm-surge flooding. In May, refugees were busily shoring up their huts, construction crews were working hard to build safer locations to accommodate people, and first responders were conducting drills to mitigate disaster. Notwithstanding these efforts, the camps remain highly vulnerable to catastrophic weather events.

Climate change has amplified these risks.⁴¹ The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)⁴² describes Bangladesh as one of the countries most vulnerable to climate change, "in terms of its exposure to extreme events and lack of capacity to cope and adapt."⁴³ The IPCC warns, "South Asia's climate is changing and the impacts are already being felt."⁴⁴

During the reporting week of May 14-21, the ISCG reported more than 9,000 people affected by storms and landslides and more than 1,000 huts damaged.⁴⁵ The ISCG's June 13, 2018 situation report estimated that 215,000 refugees in the Cox's Bazar district were at risk of floods and landslides, of which 42,000 were at very high risk.⁴⁶ Its July 4, 2018 situation report said only 19,500 had been relocated from high-risk locations.⁴⁷

⁴¹ Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), "Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability," http://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar5/wg2/ (accessed July 23, 2018), ch. 19, pp. 1057-1058.

⁴² The IPCC is the leading international body for the assessment of climate change. It was established by the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) and the World Meteorological Organization (WMO) in 1988 to provide the world with a clear scientific view on the current state of knowledge in climate change and its potential environmental and socio-economic impacts. It reviews and assesses the most recent scientific, technical, and socio-economic information produced worldwide relevant to the understanding of climate change.

⁴³ IPCC et al., "Report on Bangladesh Launch of the Fifth Assessment Report of the IPCC," August 2014, http://cdkn.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/05/Report-on-IPCC-outreach-events-Bangladesh-.pdf (accessed February 17, 2015), p. 3; IPCC, "Climate Change 2014."

⁴⁴ IPCC, "Climate Change 2014," ch. 24.

⁴⁵ ISCG, "Situation Report: Cox's Bazar Rohingya Refugee Crisis," May 24, 2018,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/iscg_situation_report_24_may_2018.pdf (accessed July 23, 2018). ⁴⁶ ISCG, "Situation Report: Cox's Bazar Rohingya Refugee Crisis," June 21, 2018

https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/en/operations/bangladesh/document/situation-report-rohingya-crisis-coxs-bazar-21-june-2018 (accessed July 23, 2018).

⁴⁷ ISCG, "Monsoon Emergency Preparedness and Response, Cox's Bazar Rohingya Refugee Crisis," July 4, 2018,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/iscg_monsoonemergencyupdate_4july2018.pdf (accessed July 10, 2018).

In its April 2018 analysis of cyclone preparedness, NPM-ACAPS, an analysis unit for IOM, concluded, "There are no evacuation plans for the Rohingya population."⁴⁸ It attributed the lack of evacuation plans to the government's movement restrictions on the refugees, scarcity of land, and a lack of usable, stable structures in which to relocate people. Since that assessment, government authorities and humanitarian agencies have developed evacuation plans, but the impediments highlighted in April persist as worsening weather conditions made the need to implement them more likely.

Not only are the refugees living in flimsy bamboo and tarp huts, many of which are accessible only by foot on slippery, narrow, mud paths on steep hills, but their community structures are similarly unstable and insecure. A consequence of the Bangladeshi government's resistance to any suggestion of permanence is that the "temporary learning centers" (TLCs) must be constructed using the same inadequate foundations and non-durable materials as residential huts. Normally in times of natural disaster, schools can serve as emergency community evacuation centers, but in this case the TLCs are as vulnerable as the huts surrounding them, with 350 of them at risk to flooding and landslides.⁴⁹

Physical Security

In planning emergency settlements, the SPHERE Handbook states that due consideration should be given to potential tensions between refugees and the local population, and to security risks for women and girls, such as physical and sexual assault, domestic abuse, and trafficking.⁵⁰ Refugees who spoke to Human Rights Watch expressed fears relating to trafficking, missing children, and safety at night, but they were not able or willing to provide details of specific events they experienced or witnessed personally. Firuzaa, a 20-year-old woman in the Leda Makeshift Settlement, said:

I am afraid of thieves stealing our rice. Second, I am afraid when I go to the latrine at night. There have been incidents. Near another house here, local

 ⁴⁸ NPM-ACAPAS Analysis Hub, "Thematic Report: Rohingya Crisis: Lessons Learned about the Impact of Cyclones," April 4, 2018, https://displacement.iom.int/reports/bangladesh-—npm-acaps-analysis-hub-report-—rohingya-crisis-impact-cyclones-report-april (accessed July 23, 2018). NPM-ACAPAS is IOM's Needs and Population Monitoring project.
 ⁴⁹ ISCG, "Situation Report: Rohingya Refugee Crisis," May 10, 2018.

⁵⁰ Sphere Project, "Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Humanitarian Response," pp. 252-253.

villagers came and tried to take a woman. It wasn't me, but I'm afraid. I have two teenage sisters and I fear for them. There is a volunteer patrol. We didn't have patrols earlier, but now they patrol. If they fail to maintain security, they call the police or army.⁵¹

As with refugees' unwillingness or inability to provide names and details relating to abductions, they were similarly reluctant to discuss domestic or sexual abuse within the refugee community. Most women who spoke to us said, however, that they will not go out alone at night for fear of harassment or abduction, and refugees in both the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp and the Leda Makeshift Settlement said they had organized volunteer patrols with some assistance from the Bangladeshi security forces.

Hamida, 52, in Camp 11, provided a mostly positive assessment of camp security to Human Rights Watch. She said her principal problems are the quantity and quality of food and water, as she manages her personal security:

The latrine is not good and it is too far away. I have someone take me to the latrine if I have to go at night out of fear. We have volunteer patrols to keep order and the *majhi* [block leader] is good. Even though he is a man, women do have a voice.⁵²

As with many other refugees we spoke to, she qualified her expression of fear about going out a night in the camp: "We are free and no longer live in fear in Bangladesh."⁵³

The Refugee Relief and Repatriation Commissioner (RRRC) and humanitarian agency officials working in the area told Human Rights Watch there are rising tensions between refugees and the local host community.

Despite these issues, refugees interviewed by Human Rights Watch said they still felt supported by the local community and did not express concern about relations with local residents (beyond not being paid or otherwise being exploited by employers). "We are on

⁵¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Firuzaa (pseudonym), Leda Makeshift Settlement, May 21, 2018.

 ⁵² Human Rights Watch interview with Hamida (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 11, May 18, 2018.
 ⁵³ Human Rights Watch interview with Hamida (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 11, May 18, 2018.
good terms with the local people here," said Ahammed Hashim, a 65-year-old man living in the Leda Makeshift Settlement. "Unlike Myanmar."⁵⁴

Nineteen Rohingya refugees have reportedly been murdered in the camps from December 2017 through June 2018.⁵⁵ In response to serious security incidents, including the June 18 murder of a community leader who was stabbed 25 times by a group of men in the middle of a busy pathway in the mega camp, Bangladeshi police have increased their presence in the camps. ⁵⁶ The attacks have primarily been blamed on personal rivalries or criminal activity, but the murders of community leaders have led to suspicion that the Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army—a Rohingya militant group—might be responsible.⁵⁷ Media reports cited Cox's Bazar Police Superintendent A.K.M. Iqbal Hossain as saying that a special force of 2,400 men was being formed to guard the camps.⁵⁸

Dil Mohammed, 18, living in Thainghali camp, said he has not personally felt pressure to join gangs or armed groups:

There is a gang near the camp, but I don't bother them and they don't bother me. It is a mix of Rohingya and Bangladeshi guys, but they are established people, not new arrivals. I am afraid of robbers and elephants. And I'm afraid that my children will be kidnapped. I have heard about robberies, but I have not been robbed myself. If there is a big crime, the Bangladesh police handle it, but for petty crimes, the *majhis* [block leaders] and volunteers solve the problem. The army here is good. We trust the Bangladesh army.⁵⁹

⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Ahammed Hashim (pseudonym), Leda Makeshift Settlement, May 21, 2018.

⁵⁵ Mohammad Al-Masum Molla, "Unexplained Murders Raise Fear in Camps," *The Daily Star*, July 8, 2018, https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/govt-deploy-2000-more-cops-1601851 (accessed on July 10, 2018).

⁵⁶ Zeba Siddiqui and Ruma Paul, "Killings Sow Fear Inside Rohingya Refugee Camps in Bangladesh," Reuters, July 4, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-rohingya/killings-sow-fear-inside-rohingya-refugee-camps-in-bangladesh-idUSKBN1JU1UE (accessed on July 10, 2018).

⁵⁷ Mohammad Al-Masum Molla, "Unexplained Murders Raise Fear in Camps." Zeba Siddiqui and Ruma Paul, "Killings Sow Fear Inside Rohingya Refugee Camps in Bangladesh."

⁵⁸ Ibid.

⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Dil Mohammed (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, May 17, 2018.

The findings of Xchange's May 2018 survey of more than 1,700 Rohingya refugees in 12 camps found that 99 percent of respondents said they felt safe during the day in the refugee camps and 96 percent said they felt safe at night. Of the 4 percent who said they did not feel safe at night, 80 percent were women, who listed their reasons for not feeling safe as: wild animals, particularly elephants; potential robbery; "murderers"; and human traffickers.⁶⁰

Water, Sanitation, and Hygiene (WASH)

Properly functioning water and sanitation systems are critical to the safe functioning of refugee camps from their inception. But this foundational infrastructure was flawed from the outset of the crisis by the lack of an adequately planned and coordinated emergency response. "Planning of the extension camps is largely absent and there is no infrastructure for good sanitation and drainage," said Maya Vandenant, at the time chief of health for UNICEF Bangladesh. "We see that after the rains, water flushes the camps everywhere, including the toilets."⁶¹

Not following international standards from the beginning has consequences as refugee camps consolidate. "The right to water and sanitation is inextricably related to other human rights, including the right to health, the right to housing and the right to adequate food," says The SPHERE Handbook. "As such, it is part of the guarantees essential for human survival."⁶²

The hurried and haphazard construction of the Kutupalong-Balukhali mega camp meant that positioning of latrines, as well as their maintenance, has been problematic. The inadequate quantity and quality of latrines has heightened the risk for outbreaks of acute watery diarrhea and other disease. ⁶³ A July 4, 2018 ISCG situation report said 6,594

⁶⁰ Xchange Foundation, "Rohingya Repatriation Survey," May 23, 2018, http://xchange.org/rohingya-repatriation-survey/ (accessed May 31, 2018), pp. 16-17.

⁶¹ UNICEF, "UNICEF's preventive plan to mitigate the risk of Acute Water Diarrhoea and Cholera among Rohingya Refugees," October 6, 2017, https://reliefweb.int/report/bangladesh/unicef-s-preventive-plan-mitigate-risk-acute-water-diarrhoea-awdand-cholera-among (accessed June 5, 2018).

⁶² Sphere Project, "Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Humanitarian Response," p. 83.

⁶³ ISCG, "WASH Sector Cox's Bazar Situation Report," April 18, 2018, https://reliefweb.int/map/bangladesh/operational-presence-map-wash-partners-april-22-2018 (accessed June 5, 2018).

latrines had been decommissioned and another 28,193 emptied "in the ongoing decommissioning and desludging exercise."⁶⁴

The limited number of toilets and poor maintenance of them was an often-expressed complaint to Human Rights Watch. Refugees' frustration with the quantity and quality of toilets has been exacerbated by the alleged unresponsiveness of their block leaders to fixing the problem. "I told the *majhi* that the toilets are full, but he takes his time," said Sayyid Salam, 40, a father of six living in Camp 16. "I have complained repeatedly, but they are still not fixed."⁶⁵

According to the SPHERE Handbook, latrines and other disposal systems must be at least 30 meters away from water sources.⁶⁶ The Joint Response Plan (JRP) for 2018 noted that latrines had been built too close to water sources, shelters, and steep slopes, and that many latrine pits did not maintain a minimum depth of five feet. The result was that 50 percent of samples of water at its source and 89 percent of household water samples were found to be contaminated.⁶⁷

Nearly every refugee interviewed by Human Rights Watch put the lack of safe drinking water at the top of their list of living-condition problems. There is not enough water, people get sick after drinking it, and they have to walk long distances and stand in long queues to get it. "To get drinking water we have to go to the other side of the main road," said Noor Haba, a 26-year-old mother of four. She claimed three or four people were struck and killed by cars while crossing the road to get water, but Human Rights Watch could not confirm the information.⁶⁸

High levels of salinity and scarcity of potable water in the Teknaf subdistrict makes potable water there particularly scarce. In the Leda Makeshift Settlement, where water was being trucked in, it has become a source of increasing tension among the refugees and with the

⁶⁴ ISCG, "Monsoon Emergency Preparedness and Response, Cox's Bazar Rohingya Refugee Crisis," June 13, 2018, https://reliefweb.int/report/bangladesh/iscg-monsoon-emergency-preparedness-and-response-cox-s-bazar-rohingya-refugee (accessed July 10, 2018).

 ⁶⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Sayyid Salam (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.
 ⁶⁶ Sphere Project, "Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Humanitarian Response," pp. 105-106.

⁶⁷ UNOCHA, "Joint Response Plan for Rohingya Humanitarian Crisis," February 9, 2018, p. 47.

⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch interview Noor Haba (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.

local host community. Firuzaa said, "We have problems with drinking water and sometimes people get into fights when queuing for water."⁶⁹

Despite the critical importance of water, sanitation, and hygiene to public health in a congested refugee camp, WASH is one of the most underfunded sectors in the humanitarian appeal. As of July 10, 2018, the WASH sector was 11.3 percent funded, with only \$15.4 million received and a funding gap of \$121.3 million.⁷⁰

Food and Fuel

Lack of food was one of the most common complaints among refugees interviewed by Human Rights Watch. "I need more food," said Osman, 18. "The rice, dahl, and oil are not sufficient. We need meat and fish."⁷¹ The Xchange survey of more than 1,700 refugees in 16 camps similarly found that 66 percent of all respondents said they did not have sufficient food, water, and firewood for their households.⁷²

UNHCR's April 2018 survey of refugees' priority needs in 29 camps and settlements in Ukhiya and Teknaf, including all the subcamps within the mega camp, showed food to be the top priority need as expressed by the refugees in most camps. In 21 of the 29 camps surveyed, 50 percent or more respondents listed food as their priority need, and in seven of those camps, more than 70 percent of respondents said food was their priority need.⁷³

Closely related to the lack of nutritious food beyond the basic ration was the lack of income to buy food. The ISCG reported in July it had only reached 35 percent of the 350,000 people it had targeted for cash/in-kind livelihoods support.⁷⁴

The need for food is also inextricably linked to the need for cooking fuel. So far, the fuel most commonly used in the camps for cooking is firewood. Even when families have enough food, a lack of fuel can make it impossible to cook the rice and lentils they receive

⁶⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Firuzaa (pseudonym), Leda Makeshift Settlement, May 21, 2018.

⁷⁰ UNOCHA, "Appeal Snapshot for 2018," (accessed July 10, 2018).

 ⁷¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Osman (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, May 17, 2018.
 ⁷² Xchange Foundation, "Rohingya Repatriation Survey," p. 19.

⁷³ UNHCR, "Rohingya Refugee Crisis: Camp Settlement and Protection Profiling, Round 3," April 2018,

https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/63821 (accessed June 6, 2018).

⁷⁴ ISCG, "Situation Report: Rohingya Refugee Crisis," July 5, 2018.

as rations. Kadir Ahmed, 24, living in a small hut on steep, sandy slope in Camp 9 with his wife, mother-in-law, sister-in-law, and four children, said the shortage of fuel was his biggest problem:

We sell our rice to purchase firewood. Sometimes we burn dried leaves. We are not allowed to gather firewood outside the camp. There are nearly no trees out there in any case. They have all already been cut.⁷⁵

Gathering firewood outside the camp can be dangerous for children. Firuzaa said, "I send the children out to gather firewood, but if the Forestry Department catches them, they hit them and threaten them with knives."⁷⁶

Like WASH, food has proven to be at the bottom of donors' giving list. While the whole JRP appeal was only 26 percent funded in early July 2018, the food sector was only 20 percent funded—US\$48.3 million received halfway through the year, with a gap of \$192.6 million.⁷⁷

Health

The Bangladeshi government and humanitarian agencies have worked hard, and, for the most part, successfully, to vaccinate refugees and prevent outbreaks of disease, but despite efforts to contain the outbreak of diphtheria, 8,000 cases were reported, as of July 4, 2018.⁷⁸ With the rainy season, the risk of water-borne disease becomes significantly higher. Heavy rains pose a particular challenge to a precarious water and sanitation system and the risk of contaminated water is an urgent public health concern.

Healthcare providers have so far prioritized prevention of epidemic outbreaks of infectious disease, but the response remains reactive and ad hoc. The baseline assessment in the UN's Joint Response Plan for March-December 2018 for providing access to health services to prevent and respond to diseases with epidemic potential said, "There is no standardized system in place at this time."⁷⁹

⁷⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Kadir Ahmed (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 9, May 19, 2018.

⁷⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Firuzaa (pseudonym), Leda Makeshift Settlement, May 21, 2018.

⁷⁷ UNOCHA, "Appeal Snapshot for 2018," (accessed July 10, 2018).

⁷⁸ ISCG, "Situation Report: Rohingya Refugee Crisis," July 5, 2018.

⁷⁹ UNOCHA, "Joint Response Plan for Rohingya Humanitarian Crisis," p. 75.

When the May 2018 Xchange survey asked 1,700 camp residents to list the three most difficult aspects of life in Bangladesh for themselves and their family, the top response, expressed by 70 percent of the respondents, was "health issues."⁸⁰ Poor water and unsanitary conditions put populations at high risk of health problems. "Our biggest problem is the lack of safe drinking water," said Tasmin, a 42-year-old mother of nine in Camp 2W:

The children have gotten diarrhea and other sicknesses from impure water. Our health conditions are deteriorating. I feel weak. We have gone to clinics when we get sick and received medicine. When I take the medicine I feel better, but then I get sick again.⁸¹

Rohingya women and girls interviewed by Human Rights Watch in September 2017 reported extremely low access to sexual and reproductive health care in Myanmar. Restrictions on freedom of movement were also extended to women in obstructed labor, sometimes with deadly results.⁸² Access to sexual and reproductive health care, including to "menstrual regulation," safe abortion care in the first trimester of pregnancy (which is legal in Bangladesh for all women and survivors of sexual violence) and other forms of basic health care have been limited in the mega camp.⁸³ There were some improvements reported by health NGOs in mid-2018, but Bangladeshi government staff have been slow to issue work permits and permission for some programs, stymying access to basic sexual and reproductive health care for women and girls.⁸⁴

There is a near absence of psycho-social support for refugees experiencing psychological harm, post-traumatic stress, and other mental health conditions. "Mental health is one of the biggest, yet most neglected, needs in the camps," said Lynn van Beek, humanitarian

⁸⁰ Xchange Foundation, "Rohingya Repatriation Survey," p. 20.

 ⁸¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Tasmin (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 2W, May 15, 2018.
 ⁸² Human Rights Watch and Fortify Rights, "Joint Submission to CEDAW on Myanmar," May 2018,

https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/supporting_resources/201805myanmar_cedaw_submission.pdf.

 ⁸³ Interagency Working Group on Reproductive Health in Crisis (IAWG), "Women and Girls Critically Underserved in the Rohingya Humanitarian Response," February 22, 2018, http://iawg.net/resource/women-girls-critically-underserved-rohingya-humanitarian-response/ (accessed July 23, 2018).
 ⁸⁴ Ibid.

AUGUST 2018 | HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

affairs officer for Médecins Sans Frontières. "The trauma from Myanmar is compounded by the stresses here."⁸⁵

Human Rights Watch has documented Myanmar security force use of gang rape and other forms of sexual violence against Rohingya women and girls as part of the 2017 ethnic cleansing campaign.⁸⁶ Sexual violence, including the use of rape targeting an ethnic group or other population, often leads to physical and serious mental health complications for survivors, including: post-traumatic stress disorder, complex trauma, anxiety, or depression.⁸⁷ In 2017, severe crowding in the limited medical facilities in Bangladesh together with stigma and a lack of knowledge about how to access assistance obstructed Rohingya rape survivors from getting medical care. Increased outreach, including in the form of individual case management and the establishment of women-friendly centers, has improved the situation, but NGOs believe many survivors are still not accessing longterm trauma care and other key assistance.⁸⁸

⁸⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Lynn van Beek, Humanitarian Affairs Officer, Médecins Sans Frontières, Cox's Bazar, May 16, 2018.

⁸⁶ "Burma: Widespread Rape of Rohingya Women, Girls," Human Rights Watch news release, November 16, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/11/16/burma-widespread-rape-rohingya-women-girls.

⁸⁷ World Health Organization (WHO), "World report on violence and health," 2002,

http://www.who.int/violence_injury_prevention/violence/global_campaign/en/chap6.pdf (accessed July 23, 2018), ch. 6.

⁸⁸ Skye Wheeler, "Failing Rohingya Rape Victims in Bangladesh," commentary, Human Rights Dispatch, February 23, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/02/23/failing-rohingya-rape-victims-bangladesh.



Rohingya woman seeking medical attention for her child at the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp, May 2018. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch.

Older Refugees and Refugees with Disabilities

Everyone in the camp has trouble navigating the steep and slippery footpaths that are often the only way to move in and out of their huts. For people with disabilities, daily life in the camps is treacherous and accessibility to meet basic needs badly compromised.

Yasmin, orphaned at 16, showed Human Rights Watch the bullet that was removed from her buttocks. She was shot fleeing her village, and her sisters carried her to Bangladesh where she was treated for her wounds. Yasmin said she has ongoing problems but cannot afford medicines and has been given no assistance to support her mobility. Although she qualifies on several grounds for the registration category of "extremely vulnerable individual," Yasmin said she had received no specific services or aid on account of her disability or because she is an orphaned minor who only has the support of her sisters: It is very difficult to walk in the camp. I can't move around by myself. I don't have a cane. I need to lean on my sisters to walk. My hut is very small and has no bathroom, so I need my sister to take me to the bathroom at night. The drinking water supply is very distant from my hut. I have a registration card, but I don't know anything about "vulnerability." I don't get any different food or assistance than anyone else. I need medicine, but I have no money, so I don't get any. Three times NGOs have come to my hut to interview me, but they haven't given me any support. I don't go to school. I don't have an education. I am unable to go to school because of my injury.⁸⁹

Yasmin also fears what will happen to her when the rainy season gets worse: "Our hut is not strong. When a strong wind or rain comes, a water channel forms right next to my hut."⁹⁰

Kahimullah, age 70 and partially blind with respiratory problems and difficulty walking, is not receiving any specialized services or assistance. He and his wife live on a steep incline in a tiny hut next to a fecal sludge pond. Despite living in a dreadful and dangerous place and the multiple disabilities that make it difficult for him to access services, Kahimullah said, "This is not my land. I am thankful to Bangladesh. This is enough for me." He added:

I feel danger where I live, but I have no other options. If strong winds and rain come, maybe someone will come to help us. There is a bad smell here and we have lots of mosquitos. I have a donated mosquito net, but it is not sufficient. The toilets are not clean. Because I am blind, I can't go outside. I can't get food rations, I have no money for fish or meat. I am dependent on humanitarian relief.⁹¹

⁸⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Yasmin (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Lambasia Camp, May 14, 2018.
⁹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Yasmin (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Lambasia Camp, May 14, 2018.
⁹¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Kahimullah (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 2W, May 15, 2018.



"Because I am blind, I can't go outside. I can't get food rations, I have no money for fish or meat. I am dependent on humanitarian relief," says a 70-year-old refugee in Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp, May 2018. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch

Distant and inaccessible latrines and toilets were the most common complaint from older people and people with disabilities. Arefa, a 6oyear-old woman with hypertension who Human Rights Watch visited as she was lying on the floor of her hut with an IV bottle dripping into her arm, said, "I need help to move. There is no latrine or toilet nearby. I am not able to walk by myself. I need someone to help me to walk."92

Challenging on another level are people with intellectual and psychological disabilities, which may not be recognized at all, and, even if recognized, have no course of support or treatment, which was also lacking in Myanmar. Hamida, 52, said her 14-year-old son has had an intellectual disability since birth. She said he saw a traditional healer in Myanmar who tried magic on him, but

he has never had an evaluation from a medical professional, treatment, or needed care. "When we were registered as refugees here in the camps, I don't remember anyone noting his disability. There is no program for him here. He does not go to the learning center."⁹³

⁹² Human Rights Watch interview with Arefa (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, May 17, 2018.
⁹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Hamida (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 11, May 18, 2018.



Walkways on the steep slopes of the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh have been particularly treacherous. In May 2018, refugees in some places were starting to build stairs with handrails. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch

Bangladesh ratified the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) and its Optional Protocol in 2008. Under article 11 of the CRPD, Bangladesh is responsible for ensuring the protection and safety of persons with disabilities in situations of risk, including armed conflict, humanitarian emergencies, and natural disasters.⁹⁴

⁹⁴ Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), adopted December 13, 2006, G.A. Res. 61/106, entered into force May 3, 2008, ratified by Bangladesh in November 2007, art. 11.

V. Legal Protection: Respect for Refugee Rights

The Bangladesh government has shown strong respect for the principle of nonrefoulement since the current Rohingya crisis began in late 2017. At a time when many other countries are building walls, pushing asylum seekers back at borders, and deporting people without adequately considering their protection claims, Bangladesh has essentially adhered to its customary international law obligation to keep the border open while several hundred thousand Rohingya refugees crossed without inspection over a short period of time. The government has continued to let in another 11,432 since the beginning of 2018 through the end of June 2018.⁹⁵ Moreover, UNHCR has not recorded a single instance of refoulement during this crisis, and none of the refugees interviewed by Human Rights Watch said that they felt under any pressure to repatriate.

Most refugees who spoke to Human Rights Watch said they encountered no difficulty crossing into Bangladesh. A few said that they were stopped during the daytime, but just crossed the same night. Kahimullah said he spent several days in the no-man's land at the Tombru crossing, but that Bangladesh border guards finally facilitated his entry into the country:

We walked for four days before crossing to Bangladesh and spent another three days in the no-man's land at the Tombru checkpoint. At that time the Bangladesh border guards stopped us at the zero point, but then they let us go forward. Many other people entered at the same time as me. The Bangladesh authorities gave us food rations.⁹⁶

Bangladesh is not a party to the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees (1951 Refugee Convention) or its 1967 Protocol.⁹⁷ The country lacks domestic refugee law and has not acknowledged in law that refugees have rights. With the exception of 33,788

⁹⁵ Stephanie Nebehay, "Rohingya still fleeing violence, persecution in Myanmar - U.N. rights boss," Reuters, July 4, 2018, https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-myanmar-rohingya-un/rohingya-continue-to-flee-violence-persecution-in-myanmar-u-n-rights-boss-idUKKBN1JU1U2 (accessed July 10, 2018).

⁹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Kahimullah (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 2W, May 15, 2018.

⁹⁷ Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, 189 U.N.T.S. 150, entered into force April 22, 1954; Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees, 606 U.N.T.S. 267, entered into force October 4, 1967.

registered refugees who arrived in the early 1990s and have lived in two official camps, the original Kutupalong Refugee Camp, housing 14,129, and Nayapura Refugee Camp, in the Teknaf area, housing 19,659,⁹⁸ the rest of the refugees are officially registered as "Forcibly Displaced Myanmar Nationals," a designation that denies them refugee status and any legal rights that would attach to that status.⁹⁹

As it has done with the refugees in the two official camps, Bangladesh should register the Rohingya who have fled Myanmar as refugees. The evidence supporting their claim to refugee status is overwhelming: the Myanmar's government widespread and systematic campaign of killing, rape, arson, and other grave abuses, which amount to crimes against humanity, and its violations of fundamental human rights against the Rohingya.¹⁰⁰ Beyond the latest atrocities is the longstanding repression of the Rohingya population by successive military and civilian governments in Myanmar. Central is the effective denial of citizenship for Rohingya, many whose families have lived in Myanmar for generations. This, along with repeated confiscation or invalidation of personal documents, has facilitated the creation of the world's largest stateless population. For decades the Rohingya have been subjected to official restrictions on movement; limitations on access to health care, livelihood, shelter, and education; and arbitrary arrests and detention.¹⁰¹

Without a recognized legal status, Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh are on a precarious legal footing under domestic law. Without refugee status, they can be denied freedom of movement, access to public services such as education and health care, and access to livelihoods, leaving them vulnerable to arrest and exploitation. Bangladesh, however, is party to the core international human rights treaties, notably the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and the Convention on the Rights of the Child.¹⁰² The provisions of these treaties largely apply to "everyone" or "all persons," not just citizens or people with refugee or

^{9&}lt;sup>8</sup> ISCG, "Situation Report: Rohingya Refugee Crisis," May 10, 2018.

⁹⁹ "Bangladesh to identify Rohingya refugees as 'forcefully displaced Myanmar citizens," *FirstPost*, October 5, 2017 https://www.firstpost.com/world/bangladesh-to-identify-rohingya-refugees-as-forcefully-displaced-myanmar-citizens-4113885.html (accessed June 29, 2018).

¹⁰⁰ "Burma: Military Commits Crimes Against Humanity," Human Rights Watch news release, September 25, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/09/25/burma-military-commits-crimes-against-humanity.

¹⁰¹ Human Rights Watch, *Burmese Refugees in Bangladesh: Still No Durable Solution*, vol. 12, no. 3(C), May 2000, https://www.hrw.org/report/2000/05/01/burmese-refugees-bangladesh/still-no-durable-solution, pp. 5-15.

¹⁰² See, for example, UN Human Rights Committee, General Comment No. 15, The Position of Aliens Under the Covenant, April 11, 1986, http://www.refworld.org/docid/45139acfc.html (accessed June 19, 2018).

other immigration status. They protect the rights to freedom of movement, education, highest attainable standard of health, and to a livelihood, among others.

Freedom of Movement

The Bangladeshi government confines Rohingya refugees to the Ukhiya and Teknaf subdistricts. At least 27 army and police checkpoints have been established on the roads of the Cox's Bazar district, in part, to prevent the refugees from moving into the town of Cox's Bazar.¹⁰³ "I tried to leave two times," said Suleman, 35, a father of four in camp 16, "but the army stopped and tested me, asking me to speak Bangla and to show a Bangladesh ID, which I don't have. They were polite, they did not ask for bribes."¹⁰⁴

Osman said he made four attempts to leave the restricted area around the camps and was turned back twice by local residents. He said he succeeded in leaving when he paid police at a checkpoint a 200 taka (US\$2.40) bribe, and was turned back another time after a policeman at the Morisha checkpoint hit him with a stick:

There were five of us. We had sold some of our cooking oil in return for transport. The police asked for money, but we didn't have any, so they sent us back to the camps. One policeman asked each of us to pay 500 taka [\$5.90] and he would let us pass. He hit me two times on the outside of my thigh with a wooden stick which was about an inch in diameter. It was more to push and intimidate than to hurt me. This policeman hit all five of us the same way. He hit us because we lied at first when he asked us if we were Rohingya. One policeman hit us, and the others watched.¹⁰⁵

Under international human rights law, Bangladeshi authorities may only limit the movement of people in Bangladesh—citizens and non-citizens alike—if these restrictions are "provided by law…and necessary to protect national security, public order, public

¹⁰³ UNOCHA, "Joint Response Plan for Rohingya Humanitarian Crisis," p. 20.

 ¹⁰⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Suleman (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.
 ¹⁰⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Osman (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, May 17, 2018.

health or morals, or the rights and freedoms of others.¹⁰⁶ In addition, these restrictions must be non-discriminatory, in accordance with national law, and be "necessary" to achieve one or more legitimate aims. Any such restrictions on a person's free movement must be proportionate in relation to the aim sought to be achieved by the restriction, that is, carefully balanced against the specific reason for the restriction being put in place.¹⁰⁷

The Bangladesh Constitution guarantees free movement to every citizen, subject to "reasonable restrictions imposed by law in the public interest."¹⁰⁸ While this does not apply to non-citizens like the Rohingya, Bangladesh still needs to comply with international law in its restrictions on their free movement. The basis for restricting the free movement of Rohingya under Bangladeshi law appears to be the Foreigners Act of 1946, which allows the government to order that any "foreigner"—defined as any non-citizen—be required to "reside in a particular place."¹⁰⁹

Two aspects of the Foreigners Act raise issues concerning its consistency with international law. First, it does not require that a restriction be necessary to protect national security, public order, public health or morals, or the rights or freedoms of others. A person or group of persons can be restricted to a particular place seemingly for any reason. Second, an order to restrict movement can be applied to "any prescribed class or description of foreigner."¹¹⁰ This opens the door for the discriminatory application of the law to particular ethnic groups, like the Rohingya. As well as these concerns, the decision behind the order restricting all Rohingya movement does not appear to have assessed the proportionality of such a move or assessed the necessity of the order on an individualized basis.

At Bangladesh's May 2018 Universal Periodic Review at the UN Human Rights Council, the head of the Bangladeshi delegation said the refugee influx was having a negative impact on Cox's Bazar, which necessitated limiting the free movement of Rohingya refugees. He said Rohingya refugees were double the local population, which caused price hikes on

¹⁰⁶ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force March 23, 1976, ratified by Bangladesh in September 2000, article 12(3).

¹⁰⁷ Manfred Nowak, *UN Covenant on Civil and Political Rights: CCPR Commentary* (Arlington VA: N.P. Engel, 1993), pp. 386-87.

¹⁰⁸ Constitution of the People's Republic of Bangladesh, November 4, 1972, art. 36.

¹⁰⁹ The Foreigners Act of Bangladesh, No. XXXI, 1946, sec. 3(1)(e)(i).

¹¹⁰ Ibid., sec. 3(1).



Trees on steep hillsides were cut down to make way for temporary huts when the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp was hurriedly built in late 2017 in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh. During monsoon season in 2018, some of those huts were washed away in landslides. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch

basic goods and other strains: "The local people, unable to use their land for cultivation, lose out to the Rohingyas in the labor market affected by lower wages accepted by the Rohingyas. Municipal services in the Cox's Bazar area has been unavailable to locals since the influx adding more sufferings."¹¹¹ These broad-based and opened-ended grounds for confining Rohingya refugees to the camps do not meet the standards of necessity, legitimacy, and proportionality set out in international law for restricting the right of free movement.

¹¹¹ Quoting Anisul Huq, head of delegation. UN Human Rights Council, "Draft Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review Bangladesh," A/HRC/WG.6/30/L.10, May 25, 2018, https://www.uprinfo.org/sites/default/files/document/bangladesh/session_30_-_may_2018/a_hrc_wg.6_30_l.10.pdf (accessed June 10, 2018).

Even though they are now living in poor, overcrowded conditions with restrictions on their rights to move and work, many refugees said that they had comparatively fewer restrictions than in Myanmar. "In Myanmar there were restrictions on freedom of movement," said Dil Nawaz, a 25-year-old mother of an infant whose husband is missing in Myanmar, of the restrictions on her freedom of movement that have always been part of her life. "In Bangladesh I can go nearby. In Myanmar I could not go as far as I can here."

VI. Repatriation: Obstacles to the Right of Return

On November 23, 2017, Bangladesh and Myanmar signed an "Arrangement on Return of Displaced Persons from Rakhine State" on behalf of "residents of Rakhine State" who crossed from Myanmar into Bangladesh after the events of October 9, 2016 and August 25, 2017. Neither UNHCR nor the Rohingya refugees themselves were consulted in the drafting of the agreement. The agreement makes no reference to the campaign of killings, rape, and mass arson carried out by Myanmar security forces which caused the forced displacement. It also does not identify the displaced either as Rohingya or as refugees. It established a wholly unrealistic and later abandoned timeline for returns that were to commence two months after the agreement was signed.¹¹²

In February 2018, Bangladesh presented Myanmar with a list of 8,032 refugees to verify as Myanmar nationals for repatriation. Bangladesh had simply culled the names at random from its registration rolls without first consulting with the refugees on the list to confirm their willingness to return or to have their names and other details shared with Myanmar officials. "The names on the list we prepared were not chosen because they particularly wanted to go back," Abul Kalam, Bangladesh's refugee relief and rehabilitation commissioner, told Human Rights Watch. He said that Myanmar had verified 878 names on the list as residents, but that "we have not begun the process of voluntary repatriation for this group."¹¹³

Refugees interviewed privately by Human Rights Watch all expressed their preference to go back to Myanmar but described the conditions that needed to be met before they would return voluntarily: Myanmar citizenship, recognition of their Rohingya identity, justice for crimes committed against them, return of homes and property, and assurances of peace and respect for their rights. Osman said:

¹¹² "Bangladesh and Myanmar conclude 'Arrangement' on Return of displaced persons from Rakhine State," Bangladesh Ministry of Foreign Affairs news release, November 26, 2017, https://reliefweb.int/report/bangladesh/bangladesh-andmyanmar-conclude-arrangement-return-displaced-persons-rakhine-state (accessed June 10, 2018).

¹¹³ Human Rights Watch interview with Mohammad Abul Kalam, Refugee Relief and Repatriation Commissioner (RRRC), Cox's Bazar, May 12, 2018.

If Myanmar gives us citizenship and recognizes our Rohingya identity we will return. We also want the return of our land and property. We want security and justice and to be treated equally with the other religions. I would like to go back, but I need the return of my home, property, and citizenship rights. The international community should also maintain peace in our homeland.¹¹⁴

An Xchange survey of more than 1,700 Rohingya refugees in 12 camps who arrived after August 25, 2017 found that 98 percent of respondents said they would consider returning to Myanmar, but almost all said they would go back only if certain conditions were met, with the majority mentioning Myanmar citizenship with acknowledgement that they are Rohingya, freedom of movement and religion, and the restoration of their rights and dignity.¹¹⁵

The Rohingya's identity as nationals of Myanmar motivates their preference for repatriation as well as conditioning their return on being granted citizenship and recognized as Rohingya. It is also reflected in their reluctance to make demands on Bangladesh to improve their current living conditions. "Bangladesh is not my country," said Kadir Ahmed. "I want to go back to our land. If the Myanmar government had not killed and tortured us, we would not have left."¹¹⁶

Refugee Commissioner Kalam summarized the situation in an interview with Human Rights Watch: "The dependent variable for the return of refugees is the redress of issues like citizenship, freedom of movement, and maintaining Rohingya identity. Unless these issues are addressed there can be no safe and voluntary repatriation."¹¹⁷

Kalam said "two glaring examples" have given him pause in thinking the situation in Myanmar could be conducive to return. The first, he said, is Myanmar's stance toward the 6,000 Rohingya in the "no-man's land" at the border of the two countries; the second, Myanmar's poor treatment of about 120,000 internally displaced people (IDP) in central

¹¹⁴ Human Rights Watch interview with Osman (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, May 17, 2018.

¹¹⁵ Xchange Foundation, "Rohingya Repatriation Survey," p. 28.

 ¹¹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Kadir Ahmed (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 9, May 20, 2018.
 ¹¹⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Mohammad Abul Kalam.

Rakhine State. The IDP population has been confined to camps since the outbreak of violence in 2012.

At the time of the Human Rights Watch visit, megaphones from the Myanmar side of the noman's land, also known as "the zero line," were blasting threats to the displaced people huddling there, telling them they had to leave the zone and enter Bangladesh.¹¹⁸ The people remaining in the no-man's land have been unwilling, so far, to cross into Bangladesh.

As to the largely Rohingya population in the IDP camps, which also includes a smaller non-Rohingya Muslim population, the Kofi Annan-led Advisory Commission on Rakhine State's report said they were "confined" in IDP camps in Rakhine State where "living conditions...remain poor, with overcrowded shelters and inadequate access to services and livelihood opportunities."¹¹⁹

"Creating a conducive environment for return rests with Myanmar, not here," Kalam said. "And we cannot force them back."

Myanmar state media reported on January 15, 2018 that three camps would be created in Maungdaw Township to process and house returning refugees. Two camps in Taung Pyo Letwe and Nga Khu Ya would be used to process refugees, while a camp in Hla Po Khaung would accommodate returning refugees.¹²⁰ Myanmar state media published photos of wooden buildings in Taung Pyo Letwe with high, barbed wire perimeter fences.¹²¹

As with the confinement of Rohingya IDPs after the 2012 anti-Rohingya violence in Rakhine State, any similar camps for refugee returnees would invariably limit basic rights, segregate them from the rest of the population and exacerbate ethnic and religious

¹¹⁹ "Final Report: Towards a Peaceful, Fair and Prosperous Future for the People of Rakhine," Advisory Commission on Rakhine State, August 2017, http://www.rakhinecommission.org/the-final-report/ (accessed July 23, 2018), p. 35.
¹²⁰ "Repatriation Camps Will Be Ready on Time, Say Officials," *Myanmar News Agency*, January 14, 2018, http://www.moi-mm.info/moi:eng/?q=news/15/01/2018/id-12103 (accessed June 4, 2018). The report said the 124-acre Hla Po Khaung would accommodate about 30,000 people in 625 buildings.

¹¹⁸ "Myanmar orders Rohingya to leave 'no man's land' near border," *Hindustan Times*, May 20, 2018, https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/myanmar-orders-rohingya-to-leave-no-man-s-land-near-border/storyurUAZAeiZblxzxM3iN74fL.html (accessed June 10, 2018).

 ¹²¹ "Authorities in Mauntaw Ensure Camp Completion for Refugees," *Global New Light of Myanmar*, January 20, 2018,
 http://www.globalnewlightofmyanmar.com/authorities-maungtaw-ensure-camp-completion-returnees/ (accessed June 4, 2018).

discrimination. Such camps could become permanent and act as a barrier for returning refugees to reconstruct their homes, work their land, regain livelihoods, and reintegrate into Myanmar society.

In addition to meeting the basic preconditions for return, safe and voluntary repatriation would need to be facilitated and monitored by UNHCR and other international observers. The Myanmar government has largely rejected international recommendations to allow free access for aid agencies, the media, and human rights monitors, only allowing a few humanitarian groups to deliver aid in northern Rakhine State and denying access to independent journalists and rights monitors.

"The construction of infrastructure to support the logistics of return is important but should not be confused with the establishment of conditions conducive to voluntary repatriation," the UN high commissioner for refugees, Filippo Grandi, told the UN Security Council on February 13, 2018:

Conditions are not yet conducive to the voluntary repatriation of Rohingya refugees. The causes of their flight have not been addressed, and we have yet to see substantive progress on addressing the exclusion and denial of rights that has deepened in recent decades, rooted in their lack of citizenship. But preserving the right of return and pursuing the conditions that will enable it to be exercised must remain a central priority.¹²²

On June 6, 2018, UNHCR and the UN Development Program (UNDP) signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the government of Myanmar, but, like two related MOUs signed between UNHCR and the government of Bangladesh,¹²³ the parties declined to make it publicly available. The office of the UN secretary-general characterized the UNHCR/UNDP MOU with Myanmar as addressing "the UN system's support to creating conditions conducive to voluntary, safe, dignified, and sustainable Rohingya refugee returns from Bangladesh, and their reintegration in Rakhine State," but cautioned that "these

¹²² UN Security Council, "The situation in Myanmar," S/PV.8179, February 13, 2018,

http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_pv_8179.pdf (accessed June 10, 2018).

¹²³ "UN, Bangladesh Sign MOU on Rohingya Repatriation," *BenarNews*, April 13, 2018,

https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/bangladesh-refugees-04132018164637.html (accessed June 10, 2018).



Especially when it rains, eroded gullies and lack of steps and handrails make for treacherous walking in the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh, May 2018. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch

conditions are not yet in place" and welcomed the MOU as a "first step to address the root causes of the conflict in Rakhine."¹²⁴ Even with the secretary-general's assurances, the lack of transparency regarding the drafting and final terms of the MOU raises serious concerns about its provisions and does not engender trust for refugees anxious about their futures.

¹²⁴ "Statement attributable to the Spokesman for the Secretary-General on the signing of the Memorandum of Understanding between Myanmar and the United Nations," UNDP press release, June 6, 2018,

http://www.mm.undp.org/content/myanmar/en/home/presscenter/pressreleases/2018/statement-attributablespokesman-secretary-general-signing.html (accessed June 10, 2018). For standards on voluntary repatriation, see UNHCR, "Handbook Voluntary Repatriation: International Protection," 1996, http://www.unhcr.org/en-

us/publications/legal/3bfe68d32/handbook-voluntary-repatriation-international-protection.html (accessed July 1, 2018).

VI. Where to Move the Refugees?

Bangladeshi Refugee Commissioner Abul Kalam told Human Rights Watch the authorities were working to relocate refugees to safer areas adjacent to the camps. Human Rights Watch saw some of the new areas that were being prepared. He said 20,000 refugees had already been relocated to safer areas and another 20,000 would be moved in the next few months. However, more than 10 times that number of refugees are living in dangerous landslide and flood-prone areas and need to be relocated. Kalam said even moving this relatively modest number was met with resistance from refugees. "It is very difficult to relocate people," he said. "Despite repeated dissemination of information, they don't know the conditions in the places of relocation. They are risk averse and displacement averse."¹²⁵

Many of the refugees interviewed by Human Rights Watch who were living in dangerous areas expressed reservations about being relocated. "Our hut is not strong, and I am afraid of strong winds and heavy rains," said Sayyid Salam, 40, who lives on a precarious slope in Camp 16. While pointing out "there are already landslides happening here" and "seven families near here have lost their home because of landslides," he remains wary of relocation for fear it would mean separation from the neighbors from his village. "We are familiar with this area, so we are afraid of being relocated. If there is a good and peaceful place, then we would relocate, otherwise, no. I would not go alone. They need to take everyone living here.¹²⁶

The refugees frequently expressed great anxiety about being separated from their neighbors who are their main source of personal security, material and emotional support, and their strongest link to their homeland. Sumbul Rizvi, the senior coordinator of the ISCG, said, "Relocation, which is necessary, will need to be done in a way that maintains these displaced village communities intact to the degree possible, and with assurances that they will not be isolated from the broader Rohingya refugee community."¹²⁷

¹²⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with Mohammad Abul Kalam.

 ¹²⁶ Human Rights Watch interview Sayyid Salam (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.
 ¹²⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Sumbul Rizvi, senior coordinator, ISCG, Cox's Bazaar, May 21, 2018.

Those who already lost their huts in landslides were more receptive to the idea of relocation, and in some cases were demanding it. Nobi Hassan, 48, was sitting in his hut in Camp 11 on May 17 when the earth underneath him started to slide downhill. None of the 17 people living in the hut at the time were hurt, but it was destroyed; another 15 nearby huts were also damaged or destroyed. Hassan told Human Rights Watch he wanted to be relocated to a safer area, but his block leader gave him no choice but to rebuild on the very spot where his hut had just been washed away: "I want to move to a safer location. I talked to the *majhi* but he told me I could only search for a place to put a new hut in this block. But this block is already full. I don't know what to do."¹²⁸

Other refugees said they would like to relocate—but only as members of intact communities. They said no one had offered them the option or asked their opinion. Noor Haba lives in a hut on a steep slope in camp 16 that was only accessible via a slippery muddy path:

I live in fear of landslides. I keep putting sandbags next to our hut to keep it from sliding down the hill. I would like to relocate to a safer place. I think about it all the time. No one has talked to me or offered relocation. I haven't talked to anyone about it. But we stay together as a village, so we would all need to relocate together.¹²⁹

At present, the refugees with whom we spoke did not particularly see decongesting the Kutupalong-Balukhali mega camp as a priority concern. Overcrowding by itself was not a significant complaint. "We have no problem living closely together," said Sayyid Salam. "We know each other from our village. We live peacefully even though we live much closer together than we did in Myanmar."¹³⁰

The Bangladesh authorities recently made available another 500 acres of land adjacent to the northwest corner of the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp. However, most of that land was not safely habitable. At the time of Human Rights Watch's visit, UNHCR was

¹²⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Nobi Hassan, Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 11, May 18, 2018. He consented to use his real name and to be interviewed for a video, accessible here: https://www.hrw.org/video-photos/video/2018/05/23/video-landslides-threaten-rohingya-shelters-bangladesh.

 ¹²⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Noor Haba (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.
 ¹³⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Sayyid Salam (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.

working to prepare 123 acres for habitation, and the area was being dubbed "Camp 123" for this reason. IOM was assessing the suitability of another 50 acres of that land for relocating people from overcrowded, landslide-prone areas. IOM was also preparing zone "W.W.," an expanded Camp 20, as a possible relocation site. However, refugees living in an overcrowded part of the camp, even in highly dangerous places prone to landslides, were resistant to moving to places that had little infrastructure, less accessibility to drinking water and services, and at greater distance from their communities. Kadir Ahmed, who lives in a precariously situated hut on a steep, sandy slope in Camp 9 with his wife, mother-in-law, and four children, expressed anxiety about moving again from a known place to an unknown location:

I feel afraid, but we live here with our people. New locations are too far from here. I hear that the new W.W. zone has robbers and elephants. I have no capacity to choose another place to live. It is as God wills it.¹³¹

Flat areas, too, have dangers. The Leda Makeshift Settlement near Teknaf lies on a flood plain, and refugees living there do not feel safe. "I am afraid of rain and floods," said Firuzaa. "I would relocate to a safer place if it was a good place." But Firuzaa would only go if her neighbors joined her. "When we came from Myanmar, many people were separated from their families, many were ill. We don't want to be separated again."¹³²

Bhasan Char

According to Reuters, the Bangladesh navy and Chinese construction crews from the Sinohydro firm,¹³³ have prepared the uninhabited island of Bhasan Char for the transfer of 100,000 refugees from the Cox's Bazar area, ¹³⁴ but plans to transfer the refugees have

 ¹³¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Kadir Ahmed (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 9, May 20, 2018.
 ¹³² Human Rights Watch interview with Firuzaa (pseudonym), Leda Makeshift Settlement, May 21, 2018.

¹³³ Ruma Paul, Clare Baldwin, Andrew R.C. Marshall, "Floating Island: New home for Rohingya refugees emerges in Bay of Bengal," Reuters, February 21, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-rohingya-island/floating-island-newhome-for-rohingya-refugees-emerges-in-bay-of-bengal-idUSKCN1G603T (accessed July 10, 2018).

¹³⁴ "'1 lakh Rohingyas to be relocated to Bhasanchar within 2 months," *The Daily Star*, May 19, 2018,

https://www.thedailystar.net/rohingya-crisis/one-lakh-rohingyas-be-relocated-to-hatiya-bhasanchar-within-2-months-1578550 (accessed July 6, 2018). See also, Syful Islam, "PMO Approves Fresh Allocation for Bhasan Char Development," *The Financial Express*, April 18, 2018, https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/national/pmo-approves-fresh-allocation-for-bhasanchar-development-1524046633 (accessed June 5, 2018).

reportedly been delayed until September.¹³⁵ The British engineering and environmental hydraulics consultancy HR Wallingford has also been advising the project on coastal stabilization and flood protection measures.¹³⁶

Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina has been a major proponent of moving refugees to Bhasan Char. In a May 24, 2018 meeting with the executive director of the UN Population Fund (UNFPA) she reportedly said Bangladesh is a disaster-prone country and the upcoming monsoon may cause the Rohingya enormous suffering: "So, measures are being taken for their temporary shelter in Bhasan Char. They'll stay there until they are repatriated."¹³⁷

Her statement raised two major concerns. First, recognizing that Bangladesh is indeed disaster prone, the choice of Bhasan Char as a safe temporary shelter is highly questionable. As recently as 1999, Bhasan Char did not even exist. Formed by silt from Bangladesh's Meghna River, the flat, mangrove, and grass island has been unstable and uninhabitable with a rapidly shifting shoreline for the past 20 years.¹³⁸ "Nearby islands have a tidal range as high as 6 meters," Golam Mahabub Sarwar, an expert on climate change and sea levels in Bangladesh's Land Ministry, told Reuters. "A strong cyclone during a high tide would likely leave the entire island submerged."¹³⁹

Second, taking the position that "they'll stay there until they are repatriated" suggests once transferred to the island, the only way off will be a one-way ticket to Myanmar. This essentially would make Bhasan Char the equivalent of an immigration detention center with the prospect of refugees being indefinitely restricted to a potentially dangerous and unsustainable island.

Prior to briefing humanitarian agencies on its plans for Bhasan Char, the government had not consulted with UNHCR or permitted it to visit the island. UNHCR said it and other actors

¹³⁵ "Race Against Time: Officials Struggle to Protect Rohingya Refugees Ahead of Peak Monsoon," Reuters, June 20, 2018, https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2018-06-20/race-against-time-officials-struggle-to-protect-rohingya-refugees-ahead-of-peak-monsoon (accessed July 6, 2018).

¹³⁶ Ruma Paul et al., "Floating Island."

¹³⁷ "100,000 Rohingya Refugees Are To Be Removed To the Bhasan Char Very Soon: Bangladesh Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina," *Today's World News 24*, May 24, 2018, https://www.twnews24.com/100000-rohingya-refugees-are-to-be-removed-to-the-bhasan-char-very-soon-bangladesh-prime-minister-sheikh-hasina/ (accessed June 7, 2018).

¹³⁸ Weiyi Cai et al., "A Remote Home for the Rohingya," Reuters Graphics, February 22, 2018,

http://fingfx.thomsonreuters.com/gfx/rngs/MYANMAR-ROHINGYA/010060Z21XP/index.html (accessed June 6, 2018). ¹³⁹ Ibid.

would need to conduct "thorough and independent technical and protection assessments" of the safety, habitability, and protection implications of transporting and housing 100,000 refugees, which must precede any relocation.¹⁴⁰

UNHCR said refugees would need to make free and informed decisions on relocation, saying, "they should not be forced to choose between only relocation to Bhasan Char or repatriation to Myanmar, as this would render any such relocation or repatriation involuntary and, in the case of repatriation, violate the principle of non-refoulement."¹⁴¹

So far, the refugees interviewed by Human Rights Watch had only heard rumors about Bhasan Char. From what they have heard of it though, they generally were not interested in going there. This was true even among those living in fear of landslides, such as Noor Haba, who told Human Rights Watch that she is in constant fear of landslides and preoccupied with thoughts of relocation:

I heard about this island, but I don't want to go there. I want to stay close to my country. I do not want to go some distance away to an isolated island, and I heard it is still subject to flooding, so why would I go from a landslide area to a flood area?¹⁴²

Refugees who have been wrenchingly displaced from their homes are understandably reluctant to move again, even farther away. "For the moment," said Mohib Bullah, the refugee leader of the Arakan Society for Peace and Human Rights, a local group comprised of Rohingya refugees, "nobody wants to go to this place."¹⁴³

While the Rohingya refugees in the camps continued to express gratitude to the Bangladesh government and its people, that goodwill could be squandered if government security forces pressure or forcibly send refugees to Bhasan Char. The move to Bhasan

 ¹⁴⁰ UNHCR, "Relocation of Refugees to Bhashan Char Island," undated paper on file with Human Rights Watch.
 ¹⁴¹ Ibid.

¹⁴² Human Rights Watch interview with Noor Haba (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.
¹⁴³ Human Rights Watch interview with Mobib Bullah, chairman, Arakan Rohingya Society for Peace and Human Rights, Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion camp, May 13, 2018.

Char not only might place the lives of transferred refugees in danger but could generate lasting distrust and anger between the refugees and their Bangladeshi hosts.¹⁴⁴

Accessible and Relatively Safe Land in Ukhiya Subdistrict

Bhasan Char is not the only, or best, option for relocation. According to experts who spoke with Human Rights Watch, there are six feasible relocation sites in Ukhiya subdistrict totaling more than 1,300 acres that could accommodate 263,000 people.¹⁴⁵ These sites are situated in an eight-kilometer stretch, due west of the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp, between it and the coast. As such, they are within the containment area the government has designated to limit free movement of refugees. Two of the sites are within two kilometers of the main coastal road; one would need an access road of four kilometers to reach the coastal road, and three of the sites are more than six kilometers from the coastal road.

Most importantly, the sites are comprised of scrubland with gentle slopes of an average of 3 to 5 degrees. Only one of the sites is close to an existing community settlement. A couple of the sites include streams, so would need to be further assessed for flooding risk, and all would need to be assessed with regard to potential elephant pathways. As with all coastal areas in this region, there would still be a risk of cyclone and storm surges in these locations, but the risk of landslides would be mitigated, and construction of smaller camps could be carefully planned with due regard to environmental impact, storm mitigation, and infrastructure development.

The sites range in size from 199 to 242 acres and each could accommodate from 40,000 to 49,000 people. On average, this would provide 20 square meters per person, still less than half of the global minimal standard of 45 square meters per person, but a vast improvement over the 10.7 square meters per person, on average, in the mega camp.

These six sites are close enough to the mega camp that refugees could easily be taken on go-and-see visits to the sites before agreeing to move there. The distance would allow

¹⁴⁴ Shaikh Azizur Rahman, "Rohingya refugees reject UN-Myanmar repatriation agreement," *The Guardian*, July 5, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jul/06/rohingya-refugees-reject-un-myanmar-repatriation-agreement (accessed July 6, 2018).

¹⁴⁵ Human Rights Watch interviews with sources in Bangladesh who asked to remain anonymous.



Site of a landslide in the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp in May 2018 in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh. The next day, the refugees began constructing a new hut—in the right foreground—where their former hut had washed away. They had asked permission to relocate to a safer place, but the local authority told them they had to stay in the same overcrowded block, where no other place was available. Photograph by Bill Frelick. © 2018 Human Rights Watch

refugees to maintain community ties and to move between the mega camp and the new smaller ones; and, of great importance to the refugees, they would still be relatively close to the border with Myanmar to maintain their aspirations for return.

Outside Ukhiya subdistrict, to which refugees are restricted, there are other potentially suitable areas for relocation if the Bangladeshi government would be willing to lift or expand the area of movement restriction for Rohingya refugees. These include locations in Chakaria and Ramu subdistricts, north of Cox's Bazar, and the district of Bandarbans.

VII. Beyond the Present Emergency, Looking Forward

For a variety of reasons, including the government's desire to avoid having refugees be an issue in upcoming national elections in late 2018, the Bangladeshi government is reluctant to acknowledge publicly the reality that the Rohingya refugees will not be repatriating anytime soon—and that they may well remain in Bangladesh for a prolonged stay. For this reason, the authorities have been resistant to any efforts by international humanitarian and development agencies or by the refugees themselves to create any structures, infrastructure, or policies that suggest permanency and to continue to maintain that this is a temporary crisis and the refugees will soon go home.

Bangladesh also has an interest in not letting Myanmar get away with having deported its Rohingya minority, discouraging the remaining Rohingya population in Myanmar from leaving, pushing the international community to increase pressure on Myanmar to create conditions conducive to refugee repatriation, and, finally, reversing the ethnic cleansing and fulfilling the refugees' right of return with justice and restitution.

The very placement and structure of the Kutupalong-Balukhali mega camp is predicated on its temporariness. It is not sustainable, and efforts to make it more livable have been actively discouraged. Basher, 30, told Human Rights Watch that after first arriving he tried to make a wooden house for his family from the trees the refugees were cutting to make room for the camp:

The Forestry Department came and tore down our house. The forestry official said to me, "This is our land. Why did you build a house here?" Then, they destroyed my house. Then UNHCR came with bamboo and we built this one in the same place.¹⁴⁶

NGOs the government regards as providing emergency services are generally welcomed, while others whose mandates go beyond emergency humanitarian interventions are often challenged by the authorities and have a tougher time getting visas and permission to

¹⁴⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Basher (pseudonym), Camp 2W, May 15, 2018.

work in the camps. They also face restrictions on programs and even on what building and reinforcing materials they can use for shelters and facilities.

Education

Education is one of the most contentious issues between Bangladeshi authorities and the humanitarian agencies. NGOs have worked with the government to create "temporary learning centers" (TLCs), rather than "schools," where "facilitators," not "teachers," preside over the classrooms because from the government's perspective a school with a teacher suggests permanency. While temporary learning centers in the emergency phase are not inherently inappropriate, the building of such centers is lagging, and, as of early May, only one-third of needed learning spaces had been established.¹⁴⁷

The learning centers are inadequate, only providing about two hours of instruction a day. Most classes are geared toward the pre-primary and early grades of primary school, and there are basically no educational offerings for adolescents or adults. Only one-quarter of school-aged children attend temporary learning centers, which means nearly 400,000 children and youth are not receiving a formal education.¹⁴⁸ Fewer than 2,000 people over the age of 14 are being provided any kind of secondary education or life-skills training.¹⁴⁹ None of the education offered to refugees in the camps and settlements is accredited; no certificate or document recognizes academic achievement.

The authorities are also highly resistant to any curriculum that implies their integration in Bangladesh. This means no instruction in the Bangla language, despite the obvious benefits of learning the language of the local host community, or using its educational curriculum. At the same time, the Myanmar government refuses to allow humanitarian groups to use the Myanmar-language curriculum in the refugee camps.¹⁵⁰ The Rohingya language doesn't have a widely used written script.

¹⁴⁷ ISCG, "Situation Report: Rohingya Refugee Crisis," May 10, 2018.

¹⁴⁸ Ibid.

¹⁴⁹ Ibid.

¹⁵⁰ Jason Patinkin, "A Lost Generation: No Education, No Dreams for Rohingya Refugee Children," *IRIN*, May 28, 2018, http://www.irinnews.org/news-feature/2018/05/28/lost-generation-no-education-no-dreams-rohingya-refugee-children (accessed June 7, 2018).

In the absence of an approved curriculum for the temporary learning centers, NGOs proposed in early 2018 a "learning framework," which as of mid-May was still awaiting approval from the Bangladeshi government.¹⁵¹ Consequently, classroom facilitators spend much of their time teaching children a few rhyming songs in basic English. Foreign visitors to the camps can expect to be surrounded by hordes of children asking the singsong question, "How are you today?"

Some refugees are well aware of the limited educational offerings in the learning centers. Sameera, a mother of three, saw a drop in the progress of her children's education since coming to Bangladesh:

Our girls go the learning center. In this area, it is not a school at all, but more of a play center. In Myanmar my children were in grade 4, but here they spend their time painting and drawing, like pre-primary. We want our children to continue with the Myanmar school curriculum because we want to go back to Myanmar.¹⁵²

But parents' assessment of the quality of the learning centers seems to depend on how they view education relative to what they had in Myanmar; for some, that was none. "In Myanmar our children did not go to school, so here the learning center is better," said Gaffer, a 25-year-old father of three. "This is the first education my daughter has had."¹⁵³

A survey of more than 1,700 Rohingya refugees in the Cox's Bazar region conducted by Xchange found that only one-third of respondents had received any education in Myanmar.¹⁵⁴ The Xchange survey finding is consistent with that of the Advisory Commission on Rakhine State, which noted that primary school enrollment and completion rates in Rakhine State were among the lowest in Myanmar and that adult illiteracy in Rakhine State was 50 percent above the national average.¹⁵⁵

¹⁵¹ Human Rights Watch interview with a humanitarian worker who asked not to be identified, Cox's Bazar, May 19, 2018.
¹⁵² Human Rights Watch interview with Sameera (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, May 17, 2018.

¹⁵³ Human Rights Watch interview with Gaffer (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 11, May 18, 2018.

¹⁵⁴ Xchange Foundation, "Rohingya Repatriation Survey."

¹⁵⁵ "Final Report," Advisory Commission on Rakhine State, p. 40.

Three of Sayyid Salam's children attended the camp learning center. He said the level of education was better than what they had in Myanmar, but it was still poor. His proposed solution reflected a keen understanding of the challenges:

The government is very opposed to education because they think it will make us want to stay here permanently. There are not enough teachers. I understand there is also a poor level of education for the local Bangladeshi children. It would be good to have programs that would raise the level of education for both the refugee and local children.¹⁵⁶

The level of education currently provided to Rohingya refugees does not meet Bangladesh's obligations under international human rights law. The International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) states that governments must recognize the right of everyone to education, including that primary education shall be compulsory and free to all.¹⁵⁷ Children with disabilities and older children should also have equal access to education.

The UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the independent expert committee that provides authoritative guidance on the ICESCR, has observed that "[t]he obligation to provide primary education for all is an immediate duty of all States parties."¹⁵⁸ In addition, states are obligated to provide everyone access to public educational institutions on a non-discriminatory basis.¹⁵⁹ The committee has reaffirmed, in line with the non-discrimination requirements in article 2, that nationality is not a legitimate ground upon which to deny access to a right, including a child's right to education.¹⁶⁰ The committee specifically outlined within that requirement the right of

¹⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Sayyid Salam (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.
¹⁵⁷ International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 49, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 993 U.N.T.S. 3, entered into force Jan. 3, 1976, http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b36co.html, art. 13. Human Rights Watch believes secondary education should also be

http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b36co.html, art. 13. Human Rights Watch believes secondary education should also be compulsory and free to all.

¹⁵⁸ UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), General Comment No. 13, The Right to Education, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/1999/10 (1999), para. 51.

¹⁵⁹ Ibid., para. 57.

¹⁶⁰ CESCR, General Comment No. 20, Non-Discrimination in Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/GC/20 (2009), http://www.refworld.org/docid/4a60961f2.html (accessed June 8, 2018), para. 30.

asylum seekers and refugees to education.¹⁶¹ While the committee acknowledges the ICESCR may provide developing countries like Bangladesh an exception to providing education to non-nationals, it affirms each state should recognize the right of each child to education regardless of their status.¹⁶²

Bangladesh is also a party to the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), which similarly affirms a child's right to education.¹⁶³ In a General Comment issued jointly with the UN Committee on the Rights of Migrant Workers, the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child asserted that, irrespective of their status, all children shall have full access to education at all levels on the basis of equality with nationals of the country in which they are living.¹⁶⁴ The non-discrimination principle of the CRC means that asylum seekers and refugee children are entitled to all rights in the CRC,¹⁶⁵ including access to "quality and inclusive" education.¹⁶⁶

Livelihoods

All of the able refugees Human Rights Watch interviewed said they wanted to work, particularly to earn money to subsidize the food rations of rice, lentils, and oil to enable a more varied and nutritious diet. However, refugees are officially barred from working, even though there are modest 300-taka-per-day cash-for-work programs in the camps. "Inside the camp, there are no job opportunities," said Suleman, 35, a father of four in camp 16. "Outside the camp, the army does not allow us to seek work."

Because of the unavailability of work and the scarcity of firewood and water, children who should be joining the learning centers or spending time in the child-friendly spaces are

¹⁶¹ CESCR, General Comment No. 20; CESCR, "Statement of the CESCR: Duties of States Towards Refugees and Migrants under the ICESCR," March 31, 2017, U.N. Doc. E/C.12/2017/1 (2017), https://undocs.org/E/C.12/2017/1 (accessed July 23, 2018).

¹⁶² CESCR, "Statement of the CESCR," para. 8.

¹⁶³ Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), adopted November 20, 1989, G.A. Res. 44/25, annex, 44 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 49) at 167, U.N. Doc. A/44/49 (1989), entered into force September 2, 1990,

http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b38fo.html (accessed June 8, 2018), art. 28-29.

¹⁶⁴ UN Committee on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families and UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, Joint General Comment No. 4, Committee on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, and No. 23, Committee on the Rights of the Child on State Obligations Regarding the Human Rights of Children in the Context of International Migration in Countries of Origin, Transit, Destination and Return, U.N. Doc. CMW/C/GC/4-CRC/C/GC/23 (2017), http://www.refworld.org/docid/5a12942a2b.html (accessed June 8, 2018), para. 59.

¹⁶⁶ Ibid., para. 59.

instead tasked by their families with collecting firewood, standing in line for aid distribution, and fetching water. "My 14-year-old son does not go to school," said Suleman. "He works in a bakery where he earns 100 taka [\$1.20] per day. I need that money for the family."¹⁶⁷

Some refugees manage to work with local contractors but complain about being exploited, sometimes not receiving payment at all after completing a job. Osman said work is scarce and very low paying. "I only had three days of work this month digging ditches for 300 takas [\$3.60] for a day's work." He said when he did find steadier work with a local contractor, he was cheated out of being paid at all. "I worked for two months digging wells for one contractor and wasn't paid anything."¹⁶⁸

Dil Nawaz, whose husband was kicked and beaten in front of her in their home in Buthidaung Township in late August 2017, taken away in handcuffs and not heard from since, is struggling as a single mother of two with no income and not enough food and water. She lives on a flood plain in a hut in the crowded Leda Makeshift Settlement that she says is one-sixth the size of her home back in Myanmar. She said she would like to find work to buy more nutritious food for her children but, "I don't go far away. I hear people are stopped if they try to go outside this area."¹⁶⁹

Although small shops are appearing on the main streets of the camps, providing both jobs and goods, refugees told us that the shops were owned and controlled by local Bangladeshi entrepreneurs.

The ISCG's target of 350,000 people to receive cash and in-kind livelihood support was only 35 percent met, as of its June 21, 2018 situation report.¹⁷⁰

¹⁶⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Suleman (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp 16, May 19, 2018.
¹⁶⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with Osman (pseudonym), Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Thainghali Camp, May 17, 2018.

¹⁶⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with Dil Nawaz (pseudonym), Leda Makeshift Settlement, May 21, 2018.

¹⁷⁰ ISCG, "Situation Report: Cox's Bazar Rohingya Refugee Crisis," June 21, 2018.

Acknowledgments

This report was researched and written by Bill Frelick, director of the Refugee Rights Program at Human Rights Watch. Specialist reviews were conducted by Richard Weir, researcher in the Asia Division, and Brad Adams, Asia director; Emina Ćerimović, researcher, Disability Rights; Diederik Lohman, director, Health and Human Rights; Bethany Brown, researcher, Older People's Rights; Marcos Orellana, director, Environment and Human Rights; Skye Wheeler, researcher, Women's Rights; and Michael Garcia Bochenek, senior counsel, Children's Rights. Joseph Saunders, deputy program director, and James Ross, legal and policy director, provided program and legal reviews, respectively.

Editorial and research assistance was provided by Ciaron Murnane, University of Michigan Fellow in the Refugee Rights Program. Production and editorial assistance was provided by Marta Kosmyna, senior associate in the Refugee Rights Program. Production assistance was provided by Fitzroy Hopkins, administrative manager.

Human Rights Watch would like to thank the Rohingya refugees who generously shared their experiences with us, as well as UN agencies, the World Bank, diplomats, NGOs, and the Bangladeshi government's Refugee Relief and Repatriation Commissioner for agreeing to meet with us.

Appendix

Bangladesh Ministry of Foreign Affairs Response to HRW Questions 171

Lack of quality education available to children:

Bangladesh is currently hosting 1.1 million Rohingyas among them nearly 50 percent are children. From the very beginning of this crisis, Bangladesh has been providing assistance with the help of UN agencies, International and domestic NGOs to fulfill all kinds of basic needs of the Rohingyas. As education is a very essential basic need, the government of Bangladesh has been providing informal education to the Rohingya children. So far, 1,179 education centers have been established and 2,720 teachers have been appointed. In these centers, informal education is being provided to 1, 26,481 Rohingya children in Myanmar & English language. Mentionable, management committees have been formed and activated in 453 education centers. Education assistance kit has been distributed to 78,285 students. Establishment of new education centers and distribution of education assistance kit is continued. However, the ultimate solution of the Rohingya problem lies in the safe, dignified, voluntary and sustainable return of the Rohingyas to their homeland. The international community should impress upon Myanmar to ensure all rights including formal education of the Rohingyas in Myanmar.

Over-populated and unsanitary conditions:

Cox's Bazar district is one of the highly populated districts in Bangladesh. In the district, the people of Unkhiya and Teknaf Upazilas (Sub-district) are the most disadvantaged. According to the last census of Bangladesh, the population of Ukhiya and Teknaf Upazilas are 207,379 and 264,389 with a population density of 680 and 792 per sq. km. respectively. Besides, these two upazilas had been hosting registered refugees and undocumented Myanmar nationals since 1992. However, after the recent Rohingya crisis of 25 August 2017, now the total Rohingya population from Myanmar in these two upazilas are 1.1 million which more than double of the host community population. Before the crisis, we had land shortage of our own population. It was not possible at that time give any land to the Rohingyas for temporary shelter. On humanitarian ground, the government

¹⁷¹ Email from the Bangladesh Ministry of Foreign Affairs to Human Rights Watch, July 28, 2018. Original text.

of Bangladesh has provided 6000 acres of reserve forest for building temporary shelters for the Rohingyas.

With the cooperation of international partners led by UN, the GoB is facilitating water and sanitation facilities for the Rohingyas. As of now 7662 tube wells have been constructed to supply drinking water and 49,137 latrines have been built for sanitation purpose in the Rohingya camps. In addition, 10,342 bathing facilities have been built for ensuring hygiene in the camps. Additional constructions of all these facilities are underway.

However, it is very difficult to ensure all these services to such a huge number of people within in such a small place. Also, presence of Rohingyas is destroying the overall economic, social, environmental situation of Cox's Bazar-the most attractive tourist destination of Bangladesh. For these reasons, the government has building an island (Bhasan Char) to relocate the Rohingyas.

Threats of floods and landslides:

The government was well aware for the monsoon preparedness. The local authorities (RRRC, DC and others) upon instruction from the higher authorities started working with the Inter Sector Coordination Group (ISCG) to chalk out plan for the rainy season. Based on UN's primary assessment and conservative estimate, close to 100,000 Rohingyas had been said to be in need of 'relocation' from the areas that are extremely vulnerable to possible floods and landslides. Besides the GoB also recognizes the need for building enough cyclone shelters for the Rohingyas who are vulnerable to the cyclones. Probable vulnerable areas have been identified with the help of Asian Disaster Preparedness Centre (ADPC) & University of Dhaka. To shift approximately 50,000 people of this risky area to a safe place, west side of the new camp area of Kutupalong-Balukhali under Ukhia upazila is being extended.

Meanwhile, 34,866 persons (7,882 families) have already been shifted to safe places who were under threat of landslide and flash flood. Rest will be shifted as soon as possible. Cyclone Preparedness Programme (CPP) is included in working group of disaster preparedness which comprised of IOM, UNHCR and other organizations. 2 CPP volunteers have been placed in each camp. Besides 20 Rohingyas have been provided training of volunteers along with equipment in each camp and gradually this number will be

67

increased to 100. 3 drills, 2 workshops and 2 rallies on cyclone and landslide preparedness have been conducted in camp areas under awareness building programme. In case of disasters the Rohingyas will be sheltered in school premises. The GoB has designated the schools and colleges in Ukhiya and Teknaf Upazila as possible cyclone shelters for the Rohingyas as and when required. The 1500 learning centres made for the Rohingyas children could also be used as temporary shelters during flood & cyclone. Besides, to protect from possible cyclone, actions have been taken to reinforce 1,90,926 temporary shelters.

To ensure accessibility and facilitate evacuation during emergencies approach road has been constructed. Armed Forces Division has constructed 7.7 KMs of road of planned 10 KMs of main road inside the camp. Also, Local Government and Engineering Department has constructed 11.79 KMs of connecting road of planned 13.5 KMs of road. The GoB has also constructed 3 ring culverts at the Balukhali Point. Construction of some other connecting roads is underway.

Relocation to island of Bhasan Char:

The Cox's Bazar district has already become excessively populated with the Rohingya influx. The government has planned to relocate the Rohingyas to Bhasan Char- a island. Accordingly, the project to make Bhasan Char habitable was finalized on 28 November 2017. The project started in the first week of February 2018. In the first phase, 100,000 Rohingyas will be shifted to Bhasan Char. For these 100,000 Rohingyas, 1,440 houses will be constructed. Almost 40-50% construction works of these houses have already been. To save the Rohingyas to be relocated in Bhasan Char from high tide and wave, embankment (9 feet high) has already been completed. It has been constructed 400-500 meters inside from the shore. The height of the embankment will be increased to 21 feet. In addition, shore protection project has been taken. It will be implemented up to 2.1 kms in the sea from the bank. The relocation of the Rohingyas in first phase is expected to start very soon.



"Bangladesh Is Not My Country"

The Plight of Rohingya Refugees from Myanmar

Bangladesh garnered international praise for keeping its border open and receiving about 700,000 Rohingya refugees fleeing ethnic cleansing in Myanmar since August 2017. Most of these new arrivals, plus another 200,000 already in Bangladesh who fled previous waves of persecution and repression in Myanmar, are now living in overcrowded and unsanitary conditions in the world's largest refugee camp.

Bangladeshi authorities, seeking to pressure Myanmar to agree to immediate, safe and voluntary return, have insisted that the camp is temporary. This has led, in part, to the poor conditions in the camps. The government blocked the construction of permanent, sturdy structures including cyclone-resistant buildings, and has not allowed infrastructure that would suggest a longer-term stay. The basic, permitted education is inadequate. Nearly a year after arriving in the camps, it is increasingly apparent that the Rohingya refugees will not be returning home soon.

"Bangladesh Is Not My Country" details current camp conditions and urges Bangladesh to relocate Rohingya refugees to safer, less densely populated areas. It also calls on the authorities to stop the planned relocation of refugees to an island prone to severe flooding, unless and until independent experts confirm its suitability for accommodating refugees, and when the government can ensure that the right of refugees to leave, and other protections, would be respected there. The report also calls for improvements in the existing camps, particularly to provide adequate educational opportunities.

Most importantly, and consistent with the Rohingya refugees' wishes, the report calls on Myanmar, which bears ultimate responsibility for this refugee crisis, to ensure their safe and dignified return with recognition of Myanmar citizenship and Rohingya identity, and international guarantees for their safety during and after their return.

(above) A boy climbs up a steep pathway in Chakmarkul Camp for Rohingya refugees in southern Bangladesh, February 2018. © 2018 Andrew RC Marshall/ Reuters

(front cover) A Rohingya refugee girl walks along the water as the Kutupalong-Balukhali Expansion Camp floods during heavy rain in Cox's Bazar, Bangladesh, July 2018.

© 2018 Mohammad Ponir Hossain/ Reuters

hrw.org